CLACKAMAS COUNTY BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS

Study Session Worksheet

2:0

Presentation Date: July 8, 2014 Approximate Start Time: 2:00 pm Approximate Length: 30

minutes

Presentation Title: Deferred Compensation Plan

Department: Employee Services

Presenters: Nancy Drury, Director of Employee Services

Carolyn Williams, Benefits Manager

Other Invitees: Deferred Compensation Committee Members

WHAT ACTION ARE YOU REQUESTING FROM THE BOARD?

Approve changes effective January 1, 2014 to the Deferred Compensation Plan Documents for Clackamas County and the Housing Authority of Clackamas County.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY:

Clackamas County has had a Section 457 Deferred Compensation Plan since 1979. Section 457 plans are regulated by the Department of Labor and the Internal Revenue Code. Under the Internal Revenue Code, each Plan must have a written plan document that defines how the Plan will function. Periodically, changes in the Internal Revenue Code, ERISA or other laws have required updates to the Plan Document which has been done in 1991, 1998, 2001, 2002 and 2005.

The Deferred Compensation Committee is the administrative committee for the Deferred Compensation Plans. The Committee is comprised of the County Treasurer, Director of Employee Services, Benefits Manager, other appointed nonrepresented employees and the presidents (or designated representatives) of each employee union. The Department of Employee Services provides staff support.

Committee members are considered fiduciaries to the plan and make decisions about plan design, investment options, changes to the plan document, etc. The committee is advised by an investment firm which is also a fiduciary to the plan. Committee members make decisions either by vote or by consensus depending on the issue. Some decisions, such as entering into a contract with a recordkeeper or updates to the Plan Document, are made by the Board with due consideration given to the recommendations of the Committee.

As a fiduciary best practice, Employee Services and the Committee have undertaken a comprehensive review and update of the Plan Documents and administration of the Plans and Committee operations. They also developed a Committee Charter and Investment Policy Statement to clearly define the role of committee members and administration of the plan.

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS (current year and ongoing):

None.

LEGAL/POLICY REQUIREMENTS:

The Plan Document, Committee Charter and Investment Policy Statement were developed with the advice and assistance of outside legal counsel specializing in Section 457 plans and have been reviewed and approved by County Counsel.

PUBLIC/GOVERNMENTAL PARTICIPATION:

N/A

OPTIONS:

The Deferred Compensation Committee and Department of Employee Services recommend approval of the revisions to the Clackamas County Deferred Compensation Plan Document and Housing Authority of Clackamas County Deferred Compensation Plan Document.

Take no action.

RECOMMENDATION:

Approve the Plan Documents as presented.

ATTACHMENTS:

Clackamas County Deferred Compensation Plan Document
Housing Authority of Clackamas County Deferred Compensation Plan Document
Deferred Compensation Committee Charter
Investment Policy Statement

Investment Policy Statement
SUBMITTED BY: Division Director/Head Approval Department Director/Head Approval County Administrator Approval
For information on this issue or copies of attachments, please contact Carolyn Williams @ 503-742-5470.

Clackamas County

Deferred Compensation Plan

Amended and Restated Effective January 1, 2014

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 1 INTRODUCTION	1
ARTICLE 2 DEFINITIONS	1
2.1 Account	1
2.2 Alternate Payee	
2.3 Approved Institution	
2.4 Beneficiary	
2.5 Code	
2.6 Committee	2
2.7 Compensation	2
2.8 Deferrals	2
2.9 Designated Institution.	2
2.10 Elective Deferral	2
2.11 Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan	2
2.12 Eligible Employee	2
2.13 Eligible Individual	2
2.14 Employee	3
2.15 Employer	
2.16 Employment Agreement	
2.17 Includible Compensation	
2.18 In-Plan Roth Rollover	
2.19 Investment Product	
2.20 Normal Retirement Age	3
2.21 Participant	
2.22 Participation Agreement	
2.23 Payout Request	
2.24 Plan	
2.25 Plan Year	
2.26 Roth 457(b) Contributions	
2.27 Severance from Employment	5
ARTICLE 3 PARTICIPATION IN THE PLAN	5
3.1 Eligibility	5
3.2 Enrollment/Deferrals	
3.3 Employer Contributions	6
3.4 Transfers from Eligible Deferred Compensation Plans	7
ARTICLE 4 LIMITATIONS ON AMOUNT DEFERRED	7
4.1 Annual Maximum	
4.2 Catch-Up Limit	
4.3 Age 50 Catch-Up Limit	
4.4 Another Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan	
4.5 Cash Method of Accounting	

ARTICLE 5 ACCOUNTS	9
5.1 Participants' Accounts	9
5.2 Investments	
5.3 Expenses and Charges	
ARTICLE 6 BENEFITS	11
6.1 General Benefit Terms	
6.2 Benefits upon Retirement	12
6.3 Benefits upon Severance from Employment	
6.4 Elective Distributions	
6.5 Payment of Benefits upon Participant's Death	
ARTICLE 7 HARDSHIP WITHDRAWALS	
7.1 Application for Withdrawal	
7.2 Unforeseeable Emergency	
ARTICLE 8 BENEFICIARIES	
8.1 Designation	
9.1 Failure to Designate a Beneficiary	
ARTICLE 9 LEAVE OF ABSENCE	
9.1 Approved Leave of Absence	
ARTICLE 10 ASSIGNMENT AND ALIENATION	
10.1 Participant's Rights Not Assignable	
ARTICLE 11 ADMINISTRATION	
11.1 Plan Administrator	
11.3 Disqualification of Committee Members	
11.4 Selection of Approved Institutions	
11.5 Claims Procedure	
ARTICLE 12 QUALIFIED DOMESTIC RELATIONS ORDERS	19
12.1 Payment to Alternate Payee	19
12.2 Required Information and Documentation	
12.3 Coordination with Other Provisions of This Plan	20
ARTICLE 13 AMENDMENT OR TERMINATION OF PLAN	20
13.1 Employer's Authority	20
13.2 Procedure upon Termination of Plan	
ARTICLE 14 ROLLOVERS	21
14.1 Rollover Contributions	21
14.2 Direct Rollovers of Plan Distributions	22

14.3 Plan to Plan Transfers	22
14.4 Transfer of Entire Plan	23
ARTICLE 15 PLAN ASSETS	23
15.1 Funding Medium for Plan Assets	23
15.2 No Reversion	23
ARTICLE 16 APPLICABLE LAW	24
16.1 Governing Law	24
ATTACHMENT A	25

ARTICLE 1 INTRODUCTION

The County of Clackamas, Oregon ("Employer") hereby amends and restates this Deferred Compensation Plan ("Plan"), effective January 1, 2014, pursuant to Section 457 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended ("Code"). The primary purpose of the Plan is to enable the Employer's employees to enhance their retirement security by permitting them to enter into agreements with the Employer to defer compensation (both on a pre-tax and after-tax basis), receive Employer contributions (if any) and receive benefits at retirement, death, termination of employment, and for financial hardships due to unforeseeable emergencies.

Nothing contained in this Plan shall be deemed to constitute an employment contract or agreement for services between the Participant and the Employer, nor shall it be deemed to give a Participant any right to be retained in the employ of, or under contract to, the Employer. Nothing herein shall be construed to modify the terms of any employment contract or agreement for services between a Participant and the Employer.

ARTICLE 2 DEFINITIONS

- **2.1** Account. The Account (and subaccounts) established for each Participant pursuant to Section 5.1.
- 2.2 Alternate Payee. A Participant's spouse, former spouse, child, or other dependent who acquires an interest in the Participant's Account pursuant to a court decree of annulment or dissolution of marriage or of separation, or a court-approved settlement agreement incident to annulment or dissolution of marriage or of separation. Where the context so requires, reference to the "Participant" in this Plan shall be deemed to include an Alternate Payee.
- **2.3 Approved Institution.** Any organization that has been recommended by the Committee and approved by the Employer to provide services or Investment Product(s) to the Employer under the Plan.
- **2.4 Beneficiary.** The person(s), trust(s) or estate(s) entitled to receive benefits under the Plan upon death of a Participant in accordance with a suitable designation of Beneficiary filed with the Employer (or its delegate) and subject to applicable law.

- **2.5** Code. The Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time, and including all valid regulations adopted pursuant to the Code.
- 2.6 Committee. The committee appointed by the Employer as provided in Article 11 below to administer the Plan and perform administrative functions for the Plan as specified by the Employer.
- 2.7 Compensation. All cash compensation paid to an Employee for employment services rendered to the Employer including salary, wages, fees, commissions, bonuses and overtime pay that is includible in the Employee's gross income for the calendar year, plus amounts that would be cash compensation for services to the Employer includible in the Employee's gross income for the calendar year but for a compensation reduction election under Code Sections 125, 132(f), 401(k), 403(b) or 457(b) (including an election under Article 3 to defer Compensation under this Plan).
- **2.8 Deferrals.** The amount of Compensation deferred by a Participant to the Plan, consisting of Elective Deferrals and effective January 1, 2014, Roth 457(b) Contributions.
- 2.9 Designated Institution. As designated by the Employer, any Approved Institution whose Investment Product is used for purposes of measuring the benefits due that Participant pursuant to the Plan.
- 2.10 Elective Deferral. Deferrals of Compensation made by the Employer to the Plan on a voluntary pre-tax basis pursuant to a Participation Agreement entered into by a Participant.
- **2.11 Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan.** An Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan within the meaning of Code Section 457(b).
- 2.12 Eligible Employee. An Employee who has been appointed to a budgeted, allocated position and who is regularly scheduled to work at least twenty (20) hours per week, or for at least eighteen and three-quarters (18.75) hours in a Job Share status, and is scheduled to be in a paid status for twelve (12) months per year.
- 2.13 Eligible Individual. Any Eligible Employee, any elected official, and any individual performing services for the Employer pursuant to an Employment Agreement, who performs services for the Employer for which Compensation is paid and who meets the criteria set forth in Section 3.1.

- **2.14 Employee.** An individual who performs services for the Employer as a common-law employee.
- **2.15** Employer. Clackamas County, a political subdivision of the state of Oregon.
- **2.16 Employment Agreement.** A written agreement between the Employer and an Employee pertaining to the Employee's performance of services for the Employer in exchange for remuneration.
- 2.17 Includible Compensation. An Employee's actual wages as reported in box 1 of Form W-2 for the Employer, but increased (up to the dollar maximum) by any Compensation reduction election under Code section 125, 132(f), 402(g)(3) or 457(b). The amount of Includible Compensation is determined without regard to any community property laws.

Pursuant to Section 1.457-4(d)(1) of the Income Tax Regulations, Includible Compensation will include any payments made to a Participants who has had a Severance from Employment, provided that the Includible Compensation is paid by the later of 2½ months after the Participant's Severance from Employment or the end of the calendar year that contains the date of such Participant's Severance from Employment.

In addition, pursuant to Section 1.457-4(d)(1) of the Income Tax Regulations, Includible Compensation will include payments made to an individual who does not currently perform services for the Employer by reason of qualified military service (as defined in Code Section 414(u)(5)) to the extent those payments do not exceed the amount the individual would have received if the individual had continued to perform services for the Employer rather than enter qualified military service.

Includible Compensation will not include any Employee pick-up contributions described in Code Section 414(h)(2).

- 2.18 in-Plan Roth Rollover. A rollover contribution to the Plan that consists of a distribution from an Elective Deferral Account, a 457(b) Rollover Account or a non-457(b) Rollover Account under the Plan that the Participant rolls over to the Participant's In-Plan Roth 457(b) Rollover Account in the Plan, in accordance with Code Section 402A(c)(4).
- **2.19 Investment Product.** Any product issued by or obtained from an Approved Institution for the purpose of investing amounts deferred or contributed under the Plan.
- 2.20 Normal Retirement Age.

- (a) The Normal Retirement Age shall be 70½, unless the Participant makes an election under Section 2.20(b) below.
- (b) The Participant may, at any time prior to Severance from Employment or prior to the use of the Catch-up Limitation provision described in Section 4.2, elect in writing in the form established or approved by the Employer a Normal Retirement Age that is not earlier than the earlier of age 65 or the earliest age at which the Participant has the right to retire and receive unreduced retirement benefits from the Employer's basic pension plan and not later than the date the Participant attains age 70½.
- **2.21 Participant.** Any Eligible Individual who fulfills the eligibility and enrollment requirements of Article 3.
- 2.22 Participation Agreement. A written agreement between the Employer and a Participant in a form satisfactory to the Employer setting forth certain provisions and elections relating to the Plan, establishing the amount of Compensation to be deferred, specifying whether the elected Deferral is an Elective Deferral or, effective January 1, 2014, a Roth 457(b) Contribution, incorporating the terms and conditions of the Plan, and establishing the Participant's participation in the Plan.
- **2.23 Payout Request.** A written agreement between the Employer and a Participant in a form satisfactory to the Employer setting forth the manner and method of paying benefits under the Plan.
- **2.24 Plan.** The Clackamas County Deferred Compensation Plan effective December 15, 1977, as amended. The effective date of this amended and restated Plan is January 1, 2014.
- 2.25 Plan Year. The twelve (12) month period beginning January 1 and ending December 31.
- 2.26 Roth 457(b) Contributions. Deferrals that are: (1) made by the Employer to the Plan pursuant to a Participation Agreement entered into by a Participant, which qualifies as a "designated Roth Contribution" within the meaning of code section 402A; (2) irrevocably designated by the Participant at the time of the cash or deferred election as a Roth 457(b) Contribution that is being made in lieu of all or a portion of the Elective Deferrals the Participant is otherwise eligible to make under the Plan; and (3) treated by the Employer as includible in the Participant's income at the time the Participant would have received that amount in cash if the Participant had not made a "cash or deferred" election.

2.27 Severance from Employment. The Participant ceases to be employed by the Employer that maintains the Plan.

ARTICLE 3 PARTICIPATION IN THE PLAN

3.1 Eligibility. Any Eligible Individual to whom Compensation is paid and who executes a Participation Agreement with the Employer is eligible to participate in the Plan.

3.2 Enrollment/Deferrals.

- (a) An Eligible Individual may become a Participant and agree to make Deferrals by entering into a Participation Agreement. Effective January 1, 2014, any such election to defer Compensation shall specify whether such Deferrals are to be Elective Deferrals or Roth 457(b) Contributions or a combination thereof; in the absence of any such specification, the Participant's Deferrals shall be deemed to be Elective Deferrals. The effective date of participation in the Plan shall be no sooner than the first day of the calendar month immediately following the latest of the date (i) an individual becomes an Eligible Individual; (ii) the execution and processing of a Participation Agreement with respect to that individual; or (iii) the execution and processing of any required agreements with the Designated Institution(s) selected by the Participant for investment of the Participant's Account.
- (b) At the time of entering into or modifying the Participation Agreement hereunder to make Deferrals or at the time of reentry following a withdrawal under Article 7, a Participant must agree to defer a minimum amount of \$338 annually.
- (c) All Deferrals made under the Plan are fully vested and nonforfeitable at all times.
- (d) A Participant who elects to make Deferrals may modify the Participation Agreement to change the amount deferred only for a subsequent calendar month and only if the new Participation Agreement has been executed and processed prior to the first day of the month during which it is to be effective. The effective date of the modified Participation Agreement shall be the later of: (i) the first day of the calendar month immediately following the execution and processing of the modified Participation

- Agreement; (ii) the date specified in the Participation Agreement; or (iii) the last day of the waiting period described in Section 7.3, if applicable.
- (e) A Participant may suspend further Deferrals with respect to Compensation not yet earned by submitting a revised Participation Agreement. The revocation of a Deferral election will be effective on the first day of the calendar month immediately following the execution and processing of the written revocation of participation. Amounts previously deferred shall be paid only as provided in this Plan. Any Employerprovided contributions made under the Plan may not be revoked by the Participant.
- (f) A Participant who is subject to the limitation on Deferrals under Section 7.3, has revoked his or her Participation Agreement as set forth in Section 3.2(d), or who returns to perform services for the Employer after a Severance from Employment, may again become a Participant in the Plan and agree to make Deferrals of Compensation not yet earned by submitting a new Participation Agreement as provided in Section 3.2(a).

3.3 Employer Contributions.

- (a) Subject to the limitations set forth in Article 4, the Employer may contribute to the Plan on behalf of Participants the amounts set forth in Attachment A.
- (b) Employer contributions shall be made to the Plan each payday for the pay period in which the services to which the contribution relates were performed. Participants on whose behalf an Employer contribution is made to the Plan are not permitted to receive the Employer contribution as current Compensation.
- (c) Employer contributions are fully vested and nonforfeitable immediately upon payment to the Plan.
- (d) In the event that a Participant who is both making Deferrals under Section 3.2 and receiving an Employer contribution under Section 3.3 exceeds the limits set forth in Article 4, the amount in excess of the limit will be refunded to the Participant as soon as administratively practicable. The refund shall be made first from amounts contributed by the Participant as Deferrals under Section 3.2 in the amount necessary to comply with the limits set forth in Article 4. If the contributions made on behalf of the Participant still exceed the limits set forth in Article 4, then the

Employer contribution will be reduced until the contributions to the Plan on behalf of the Participant comply with the limits set forth in Article 4.

Transfers from Eligible Deferred Compensation Plans. The Plan will accept incoming transfer of amounts previously deferred under another Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan if (1) the transferor plan provides for the transfer of such amounts, and (2) the Participant has a benefit equal to the amount immediately after the transfer at least equal to the amount under the Plan immediately before the transfer. The Employer may require such documentation from the transferor plan as it deems necessary to effectuate the transfer in accordance with Treasury Regulations Section 1.457-10(b) and to confirm that the transferor plan is an Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan within the meaning of Treasury Regulations Section 1.457-2(f). The amount so transferred will be credited to the appropriate sub-account under the Participant's Account and will be held, accounted for, administered and otherwise treated in the same manner as amounts as held in the transferor plan, except that the transferred amounts will not be taken into consideration for purposes of Code Section 457 (b)(2) for the year of transfer.

ARTICLE 4 LIMITATIONS ON AMOUNT DEFERRED

- 4.1 Annual Maximum. The maximum amount of Compensation that may be deferred under this Plan (the "Normal Limit") for a Participant's taxable year (except as provided in Sections 4.2 and 4.3) is the lesser of the applicable dollar amount within the meaning of Code Sections 457(b)(2)(A) and 457(e)(15)(A), as adjusted for the cost-of-living in accordance with Code Section 457(e)(15)(B) or 100% of the Participant's Includible Compensation.
- **4.2 Catch-Up Limit.** For each one or more of the Participant's last three (3) taxable years ending prior to but not including the year of such Participant's Normal Retirement Age, as elected by the Participant pursuant to or otherwise defined in Section 2.20, the limitation set forth in Section 4.1 shall be increased to the lesser of:
 - (a) two (2) times the amount described in Section 4.1; or
 - (b) The sum of:
 - (1) The Normal Limit set forth in Section 4.1 for the taxable year, plus

(2) The amount of the Normal Limit for any prior taxable year or years since January 1, 1979, less the amount of Compensation actually deferred under the Plan for such prior taxable year or years.

For purposes of this Section 4.2, a prior taxable year can be taken into account only if:

- (1) The Participant was eligible to participate in the Plan or any similar prior plan of the same Employer during any portion of any prior taxable year since January 1, 1979; and
- (2) The Compensation deferred, if any, under such plan or the Plan during such prior taxable years was subject to a maximum deferral limitation as required by Code Section 457.

A Participant may elect to utilize the Catch-Up Limitation with respect to only one (1) Normal Retirement Age (as defined in Section 2.20) in this Plan or any other Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan notwithstanding the fact that the Participant utilizes the Catch-Up Limitation in less than all of the three (3) eligible years. This Section 4.2 shall not apply in any Plan Year in which Section 4.3 applies because the maximum deferral limit under Section 4.1, when combined with the limit under Section 4.3, is higher than the limit under this Section 4.2.

4.3 Age 50 Catch-Up Limit. A Participant who will have attained the age of 50 before the close of the Plan Year, and with respect to whom no other Deferrals may be made to the Plan for the Plan Year by reason of the limitation of Section 4.1, may enter into a Participation Agreement to make Deferrals in addition to those permitted by Section 4.1 in an amount not to exceed the lesser of (1) the applicable dollar amount as defined in Code Section 414(v)(2)(B), as adjusted for the cost-of-living in accordance with Code Section 414(v)(2)(C), or (2) the excess (if any) of (i) the Participant's Includible Compensation for the year, over (ii) any other elective deferrals of the Participant for such year which are made without regard to this Section 4.3. The age 50 catch-up contribution is subject to adjustment for cost of living increases under Code Section 414(v)(2)(C).

An additional contribution made pursuant to this Section 4.3 shall not, with respect to the year in which the contribution is made, be subject to any otherwise applicable limitation contained in Code Section 402(g), or be taken into account in applying such limitation to other contributions or benefits under the Plan or any other plan. This Section 4.3 shall not

- apply in any Plan Year in which Section 4.2 applies because the maximum deferral limit under Section 4.2 is higher than the maximum deferral limit under Section 4.1, when combined with the limit under this Section 4.3.
- 4.4 Another Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan. If the Participant is or has been a participant in one or more other Eligible Deferred Compensation Plans, then this Plan and all such other plans shall be considered one plan for purposes of applying the foregoing limitations of this Article 4. For this purpose, the Employer shall take into account any other such Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan maintained by the Employer and shall also take into account any other such Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan for which the Employer receives from the Participant sufficient information concerning his or her participation in such other plan.
- 4.5 Cash Method of Accounting. For purposes of applying the limitations in Sections 4.1,4.2 and 4.3, Compensation deferred under the Plan for a pay period shall be treated as deferred as of the pay day for that pay period.

ARTICLE 5 ACCOUNTS

- 5.1 Participants' Accounts. A separate bookkeeping Account shall be maintained for each Participant. Within each Account, one or more sub-accounts may be established including (1) an Elective Deferral Account, (2) a Roth 457(b) Contributions Account, (3) a 457(b) Rollover Account, (4) a non-457(b) Rollover Account, (5) a Roth 457(b) Rollover Account, (6) a Roth non-457(b) Rollover Account, (7) a Rollover of In-Plan Roth non-457(b) Rollover Account, and/or (8) In-Plan Roth 457(b) Rollover Account.
 - (a) Each Account shall be credited with the amount of the Participant's Compensation deferred under Section 3.2 and with any amount transferred to this Plan with respect to the Participant as provided in Sections 14.1 or 14.3.
 - (b) Each Participant's Account shall be debited with the amount of any payment to the Participant under this Plan, with any amount transferred to a separate account for an Alternate Payee with respect to the Participant as needed, and with any amount of the Participant's Account transferred to another plan as provided in Section 14.2.

- (c) At such dates and frequency as are reasonably determined by the Employer, a Participant's Account also shall be credited with the amount of income and gain allocable to the Account and also shall be debited with the amount of loss, expenses, and charges allocable to the Account.
- (d) A written report of the status of each Participant's Account shall be furnished to the Participant at least annually.
- 5.2 Investments. Each Account shall be invested as directed by the Participant or Alternate Payee in such one or more Investment Products as are determined and approved by the Committee and allowed by Oregon law.
 - (a) The amount of each Account shall be invested in such one or more of those approved Investment Products as are designated by the Participant or Alternate Payee in a manner approved by the Employer.
 - (1) A Participant's or Alternate Payee's investment designation shall apply to the amount of the Participant's or Alternate Payee's Account after the Participant's or Alternate Payee's death until the Beneficiary makes an investment designation in a manner approved by the Employer.
 - (2) A Participant's investment designation with respect to any portion of the amount of the Participant's Account transferred to an Alternate Payee's Account shall apply to the amount of the Alternate Payee's Account until the Alternate Payee makes an investment designation in a manner approved by the Employer.
 - (b) Investment designations shall be implemented as soon as administratively feasible, subject to any restrictions imposed by the Designated Institution.
 - (c) Neither the Employer nor the Committee shall be liable to any Participant, Beneficiary, Alternate Payee, or other person for any loss due to the Employer's determination and approval of Investment Products, due to the Employer's failure to monitor the performance of those approved Investment Products, or due to the investment performance of amounts invested in those approved Investment Products, unless committed in bad faith, intentionally, or with reckless indifference to the interest of the Participant, Beneficiary, Alternate Payee, or other person.

5.3 Expenses and Charges. The Committee shall determine the reasonable expenses of the Employer and the Committee that are associated with the deferral of Compensation under this Plan, investing the amount of Accounts, or administering this Plan, and also shall determine the expenses and charges associated with the Investment Products designated by the Participant, Beneficiary, or Alternate Payee. The Employer may charge such expenses and charges to and among Participants', Beneficiaries', and Alternate Payees' Accounts in such manner as the Employer determines equitable. However, general expenses of the Employer may not be charged to this Plan or to Accounts.

ARTICLE 6 BENEFITS

6.1 General Benefit Terms.

- (a) Benefits payments to a Participant or Beneficiary shall be made according to the manner and method of payment as elected in the Payout Request, which election may be changed by a Participant or a Beneficiary as appropriate and as allowed by the Plan at any time.
- (b) Subject to the restrictions on choice of benefit contained in paragraphs 6.1(c) and(d), 6.4 and 6.5, the options available for selection by the Participant or Beneficiary as the manner and method of payment are:
 - (1) Lump sum(s);
 - (2) Periodic payments for a designated period;
 - (3) Periodic payments for life;
 - (4) Periodic payments for life with a guaranteed minimum number of payments;
 - (5) Periodic payments for the life of the Participant with continuation of the payments or a percentage of the payments for the lifetime of the Participant's spouse;
 - (6) Such other options as a Designated Institution may, in its sole discretion, offer to the Participant prior to the commencement of benefits.

Periodic payments may be monthly, quarterly, semiannually, or annually. For life annuity contracts, the amount of each payment may be fixed or may fluctuate with the performance of the Investment Products.

- (c) If participant's account balance is less than \$5,000, a distribution may be made in a lump sum to the participant within sixty-one (61) days after the close of the year in which the participant has separated from service.
- (d) In determining the amount of benefit payments, the minimum incidental death benefit rule of Code Section 401(a)(9)(G) must be satisfied. To the extent that the payment required under this rule is greater than the amount determined under 6.1(c), the greater amount must be paid.
- (e) All distributions under the Plan must comply with Code Section 401(a)(9). Benefits under the Plan must be distributed by April 1 of the calendar year following the later of (1) the calendar year in which the Participant attains age 70½, or (2) the calendar year in which the Participant incurs a Severance from Employment.
 - Notwithstanding the foregoing, a Participant or Beneficiary who would have been required to receive required minimum distributions for 2009 but for the enactment of Code Section 401(a)(9)(H) ("2009 RMDs"), and who would have satisfied that requirement by receiving distributions that are (1) equal to the 2009 RMDs or (2) one or more payments in a series of substantially equal distributions (that include the 2009 RMDs) made at least annually and expected to last for the life (or life expectancy) of the Participant, the joint lives (or joint life expectancy) of the Participant and the Participant's designated Beneficiary, or for a period of at least 10 years ("Extended 2009 RMDs"), will receive those distributions for 2009 unless the Participant or Beneficiary chooses not to receive such distributions. Participants and Beneficiaries described in the preceding sentence will be given the opportunity to elect to stop receiving the distributions described in the preceding sentence. In addition, notwithstanding Article 14 of the Plan, and solely for purposes of applying the direct rollover provisions of the Plan, certain additional distributions in 2009 will be treated as eligible rollover distributions.
- 6.2 Benefits upon Retirement. Following the Participant's Severance from Employment on or after attainment of Normal Retirement Age, the custodian shall begin payments to the Participant in accordance with the Participant's elections made in the Payout Request;

provided, however, that payments shall begin no later than April 1 of the calendar year following the later of (1) the calendar year in which the Participant attains age 70½, or (2) the calendar year in which the Participant incurs a Severance from Employment.

- 6.3 Benefits upon Severance from Employment. If Severance from Employment occurs prior to attainment of the Normal Retirement Age determined under Section 2.20, the custodian shall begin benefit payments as soon as administratively practicable following the Participant's Severance from Employment and his or her subsequent submission of a Payout Request; provided, however, that in lieu of requesting a distribution under this Section 6.3, a Participant instead may request a plan-to-plan transfer under Section 14.3 below. The custodian shall begin payments to the Participant in accordance with the Participant's elections made in the Payout Request; provided, however, that payments shall begin no later than April 1 of the calendar year following the later of (1) the calendar year in which the Participant incurs a Severance from Employment.
- 6.4 Elective Distributions. Regardless of whether he or she has experienced a Severance from Employment, a Participant may choose to receive a distribution from his or her 457(b) Rollover Account, Non-457(b) Rollover Account, Roth 457(b) Rollover Account, Roth non-457(b) Rollover Account and Roth non-457(b) Rollover Account at any time by submitting a Payout Request.

6.5 Payment of Benefits upon Participant's Death.

- (a) Upon the death of a Participant, the deceased Participant's Account will be distributed to the Beneficiary in accordance with the provisions of this section.
- (b) The designation of a Beneficiary will be made in a form satisfactory to the Employer. A Participant or Beneficiary may at any time revoke his or her designation of a Beneficiary or change his or her Beneficiary by filing written notice of such revocation or change. In the event no valid designation of Beneficiary exists at the time of the Participant's death, the death benefit will be payable to the Participant's estate.
- (c) The Employer may require such proper proof of death and such evidence of the right of any person to receive payment of the value of an Account of a deceased Participant as it deems appropriate. The Employer's determination of death and of

- the right of any person to receive payment will be conclusive and binding on all interested parties.
- (d) If minimum payments under Code Section 401(a)(9) have not begun upon the death of a Participant and if the Beneficiary is not the Participant's surviving spouse, death benefits payments under the Plan must, in accordance with the Beneficiary's election or, if an election is not made, in accordance with the relevant provisions in the Plan:
 - (1) Begin to be distributed to the Beneficiary no later than December 31 of the calendar year immediately following the calendar year of the Participant's death, payable over a period not to exceed the life expectancy of the Beneficiary; or
 - (2) Be distributed no later than December 31 of the calendar year containing the fifth anniversary of the Participant's death.
- (e) If the Beneficiary is the Participant's surviving spouse and minimum payments under Code Section 401(a)(9) have not begun upon the death of the Participant, minimum payments to the surviving spouse must begin by the later of:
 - (1) December 31 of the calendar year immediately following the calendar year in which the Participant dies; or
 - (2) December 31 of the year in which the Participant would have attained age 70½.
- (f) Payments to the surviving spouse under Section 6.5(e) above must be made over a period not to exceed the surviving spouse's life expectancy. However, a surviving spouse may elect to receive the death benefit payments no later than December 31 of the calendar year containing the fifth anniversary of the Participant's death.
- (g) If minimum payments under Code Section 401(a)(9) have begun prior to the Participant's death, the remaining portion of the Account shall be distributed to the Beneficiary at least as rapidly as under the method of distribution in effect prior to the death of the Participant.
- **6.6 In-Service Distributions.** While still employed by the Employer, a Participant may request, and upon approval of the Employer, receive an in-service distribution from the Participant's Account, provided that:

(a) The Participant's Account balance is \$5,000 or less (or such amount as may be designated in Code Section 457(e)(9)); and

ż

- (1) The Participant has made no deferrals during the two-year period ending on the date of the distribution; and
- (2) The Participant has not received any prior in-service distribution as described in this Section 6.6 (a); or
- (b) The Participant has been approved by a tax qualified governmental defined benefit plan (as defined in Code Section 414(d)) to purchase service credits with a direct transfer from this Plan, and such in service distribution does not exceed the total amount required to purchase such service credits.

ARTICLE 7 HARDSHIP WITHDRAWALS

- 7.1 Application for Withdrawal. In the case of an Unforeseeable Emergency prior or subsequent to the commencement of benefit payments, a Participant may apply for a withdrawal of an amount reasonably necessary to satisfy the emergency need. If such application for withdrawal is approved by the Committee (or its delegate), the withdrawal will be effective at the later of the date specified in the Participant's application or the date of approval by the Committee (or its delegate). The approved amount shall be payable in a lump sum within thirty (30) days of such effective date or in some other manner consistent with the emergency need as determined by the Committee (or its delegate). If the Participant's request is denied, a request for review of the determination may be made in writing to the Committee (or its delegate). If the review of the determination fails to confirm a claim of Unforeseeable Emergency, a written appeal may be made to the Committee (or its delegate). Unforeseeable Emergency withdrawals will be made in accordance with procedures established by the Designated Institution and/or Investment Product.
- 7.2 Unforeseeable Emergency. For the purposes of this Plan, the term "Unforeseeable Emergency" means a severe financial hardship to the Participant resulting from a sudden and unexpected illness or accident of the Participant or his or her spouse, or of a dependent (as defined in Code Section 152(a)) of the Participant, loss of the Participant's property due to casualty, or other similar, extraordinary, and unforeseeable circumstances

arising as a result of events beyond the control of the Participant. Withdrawals for foreseeable expenditures normally budgetable, such as a down payment on or purchase of a home, purchase of an automobile, or college expenses, will not be permitted. The Committee (or its delegate) shall not permit withdrawal for an Unforeseeable Emergency to the extent that such hardship is or may be relieved:

- (a) Through reimbursement or compensation by insurance or otherwise;
- (b) By liquidation of the Participant's assets, to the extent the liquidation of such assets would not itself cause severe financial hardship; or
- (c) By cessation of deferrals under the Plan.
- 7.3 Limits on Withdrawals and Future Contributions. In no event shall the amount of a withdrawal for an Unforeseeable Emergency exceed the balance in the Participant's Account at the time of withdrawal. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Plan, if a Participant makes a withdrawal hereunder, the Participant's Account shall be appropriately reduced to reflect such withdrawal, and the remainder of any benefits shall be payable in accordance with otherwise applicable provisions of the Plan. In the event a Participant's application for a distribution under Article 7 is approved by the Committee (or its delegate), the Participant will be barred from making further Deferrals under the Plan for a period of six (6) months following the date on which such distribution is made.

ARTICLE 8 BENEFICIARIES

- 8.1 Designation. A Participant shall have the right to designate a Beneficiary, and to amend or revoke such designation at any time by designating one or more Beneficiaries in a manner approved by the Employer. Such designation, amendment or revocation shall be effective upon receipt by the Employer. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a Participant who elects a joint and survivor annuity form of payment may not elect a non-spouse joint annuitant, and may not change his or her joint annuitant after payments commence.
- **8.2** Failure to Designate a Beneficiary. If a Participant fails to elect a Beneficiary or no designated Beneficiary survives the Participant, and benefits are payable following death, such benefits will be payable to the Participant's estate.

ARTICLE 9 LEAVE OF ABSENCE

- 9.1 Approved Leave of Absence. A Participant on an approved leave of absence (whether paid or unpaid) may continue to participate in the Plan subject to all the terms and conditions of the Plan; provided further, Compensation may be deferred for such Participant if such Compensation (or a portion thereof) continues while the Participant is on an approved leave of absence.
- **9.2 Uniformed Services Leaves.** Notwithstanding any provision of this Plan to the contrary, contributions, benefits, and service credit with respect to qualified military service will be provided in accordance with Code Section 414(u).

ARTICLE 10 ASSIGNMENT AND ALIENATION

- 10.1 Participant's Rights Not Assignable. Neither the Participant nor any other person shall have any right to commute, sell, assign, pledge, transfer, or otherwise convey or encumber the right to receive any payments hereunder, which payments and rights thereto are expressly declared to be unassignable and nontransferable. Nor shall any unpaid benefits be subject to attachment, garnishment, or execution for the payment of any debts, judgments, alimony, or separate maintenance owed by the Participant or any other person or be transferable by operation of law in the event of bankruptcy or insolvency of the Participant or any other person.
- **10.2** No Loans Permitted. Participant loans are not permitted under the Plan.

ARTICLE 11 ADMINISTRATION

11.1 Plan Administrator. This Plan shall be administered by the Employer. The Employer may appoint a Committee of one or more individuals in the employment of the Employer for the purpose of discharging the administrative responsibilities of the Employer under the Plan. The Committee will represent the Employer in matters concerning the administration of this Plan; provided, however, that the final authority for all administrative and operational decisions relating to the Plan remains with the Employer.

11.2 Powers of the Committee. The Committee shall have full power and authority to:

- (a) Present recommendations to the Employer for consideration in order to adopt rules and regulations for the administration of the Plan, provided they are not inconsistent with the provisions of this Plan or Code Section 457 and any Treasury regulations promulgated thereunder, and to interpret, alter, amend, or revoke any rules and regulations so adopted;
- (b) To recommend to the Employer to enter into contracts with respect to this Plan and in accordance with the Employer's purchasing policy;
- (c) To make discretionary decisions under this Plan, including decisions under Article 7 (Hardship Withdrawals) and under Section 11.5 (Claims Procedure); and
- (d) To demand satisfactory proof of the occurrence of any event that is a condition precedent to the commencement of any payment or discharge of any obligation under the Plan.
- 11.3 Disqualification of Committee Members. If otherwise eligible, a Committee member shall be eligible to participate in the Plan, but such person shall not be entitled to participate in discretionary decisions relating to such person's own participation in or benefits under the Plan
- 11.4 Selection of Approved Institutions. The Committee shall screen and recommend to the Employer for approval any insurance company or other entity seeking to sell an Investment Product or otherwise operate as an Approved Institution under this Plan. The Employer may contract with an Approved Institution (a) to issue to the Employer an Investment Product as described in Article 5 of the Plan, or (b) to provide services under the Plan for the convenience of the Employer including, but not limited to, the enrollment of Eligible Individuals as Participants on behalf of the Employer; the maintenance of individual or other accounts and other records; the making of periodic reports; and the disbursement of benefits to Participants, Alternate Payees, and Beneficiaries.

11.5 Claims Procedure.

(a) Claims

Upon the request of a Participant, Beneficiary, or Alternate Payee, the Employer shall provide claim forms to any Participant, Beneficiary, or Alternate Payee who is or may be

entitled to benefits hereunder. Such claim form shall be completed and submitted to the Employer no later than thirty (30) days after it is received by said claimant. Upon receipt of the claim form, the Employer shall review the claim and, if the Employer determines that the claim should not be allowed, shall respond within thirty (30) days of receipt of the claim. Such response shall be in writing and shall include the specific reason or reasons for the denial, specific references to pertinent Plan provisions on which the denial is based, a description of whatever additional material or information, if any, must be supplied by the claimant to perfect the claim, and an explanation of the Plan's review procedure. If notice of the denial of a claim is not furnished within thirty (30) days of receipt by the Committee, the claim shall be deemed denied.

(b) Review

Within sixty (60) days after receipt of notice of denial of the claim or when the claim is deemed to have been denied, the claimant (or his or her representative) may respond to the denial by requesting, in writing, a review of the decision and a review of pertinent documents. If the claimant responds and seeks a review of the decision to deny benefits, issues and comments must be submitted in writing to the Employer. Such issues and comments shall specify the reasons that the decision of the Employer is claimed to be erroneous. The Employer shall review the contentions regarding the denial of the claim and shall, within sixty (60) days from the Employer's receipt of the request for review, respond to said request. If the Employer, in its sole discretion, determines that special circumstances warrant the holding of a hearing, it shall promptly be held and a decision shall be rendered within one hundred twenty (120) days from the date the Plan received the request for review. Any decision on review shall be in writing and shall state the specific reasons for the decision, and shall make specific references to the Plan provisions on which the decision is based.

ARTICLE 12 QUALIFIED DOMESTIC RELATIONS ORDERS

12.1 Payment to Alternate Payee. To the extent required by and subject to the restrictions of ORS 243.507, the amount of a Participant's Account shall be paid, in whole or in part, to an Alternate Payee if and to the extent expressly provided for in the terms of any court decree of annulment or dissolution of marriage or of separation, or the terms of any court

- order or court-approved property settlement agreement incident to any court decree of annulment or dissolution of marriage or of separation.
- **12.2 Required Information and Documentation.** No benefit under this Plan may be paid to an Alternate Payee under the terms of a court decree or order or court-approved property settlement agreement ("Order") until after the date the Employer receives a copy of the Order and such additional information and documentation as satisfies the Employer:
 - a) That the copy is a true copy of the Order.
 - b) That the Order is, within the meaning of ORS 243.507, a court decree of annulment or dissolution of marriage or of separation, or a court order or court-approved property settlement agreement incident to such a decree.
 - c) Of the extent to which the terms of the Order expressly provide for payment of a benefit under this Plan to an Alternate Payee.
 - d) Of any other fact or matter required for the Employer to:
 - 1) Determine the application of ORS 243.507 to the Order or the extent to which the Order applies to this Plan.
 - 2) Comply with the Order or with ORS 243.507.
 - 3) Administer this Plan under the terms of the Order.
- 12.3 Coordination with Other Provisions of This Plan. With respect to amounts payable to an Alternate Payee, the custodian shall begin benefit payments to the Alternate Payee as soon as administratively practicable after the requirements of Section 12.2 have been satisfied, in accordance with the Alternate Payee's elections made in a Payout Request made in accordance with the distribution requirements provided in Article 6.

ARTICLE 13 AMENDMENT OR TERMINATION OF PLAN

13.1 Employer's Authority. The Employer may terminate or amend the provisions of this Plan at any time; provided, however, that no termination or amendment shall affect the rights of a Participant, Alternate Payee, or a Beneficiary to the receipt of payment of benefits with respect to any Compensation deferred before the time of the termination or amendment,

- as adjusted for investment experience of the Investment Product of the Designated Institution prior to or subsequent to the termination or amendment.
- 13.2 Procedure upon Termination of Plan. Upon termination of the Plan, the Participants in the Plan will be deemed to have withdrawn from the Plan as of the date of such termination. Participants will resume receipt of their full Compensation without any further deferrals pursuant to Section 3.2 of the Plan. The Employer shall not distribute Plan benefits at the time of such termination; rather, the custodian shall retain all Participant Accounts and shall pay or dispose of Participant Accounts only as otherwise provided in the Plan and according to the terms and conditions of the Plan.

ARTICLE 14ROLLOVERS

- **14.1 Rollover Contributions.** An Eligible Individual (whether or not he or she is a current Participant) may rollover amounts that are considered "eligible rollover distributions" within the meaning of Code Section 402(c)(4) from an "eligible retirement plan" within the meaning of Code Section 402 (c)(8)(B).
 - a) Amounts (other than designated Roth contributions as defined in Code Section 402A) rolled over from another Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan will be allocated to the Participant's 457(b) Rollover Account. Amounts (other than designated Roth contributions as defined in Code Section 402A) rolled over from an eligible retirement plan that is not a Code Section 457(b) plan will be allocated to the Participant's non-457(b) Rollover Account.
 - b) Designated Roth contributions as defined in Code Section 402A rolled over from another eligible Deferred Compensation Plan will be allocated to the Participant's Roth 457(b) Rollover Account. Designated Roth contributions as defined in Code Section 402A rolled over from an eligible retirement plan that is not a Code Section 457(b) plan will be allocated to the Participant's Roth non-457(b) Rollover Account.
 - c) Designated Roth contributions relating to in-plan rollovers under Code Section 402A(c)(4) rolled over from an eligible retirement plan that is not a Code Section 457(b) plan will be allocated to the Participant's Rollover of In-Plan Roth non-457(b) Rollover Account.

d) Amounts attributable to In-Plan Rollovers will be allocated to an In-Plan Roth 457(b) Rollover Account. In-Plan Roth Rollover Contributions will be subject to the Plan rules related to Roth 457(b) Contributions.

All rollovers into this Plan are subject to the approval of the Employer and the applicable Designated Institution(s).

- **14.2 Direct Rollovers of Plan Distributions.** The Plan will make direct rollovers of Plan distributions at the request of the Participant, subject to the provisions of Article 6 and Article 12, to:
 - a) an Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan;
 - b) a qualified plan described in Code Section 401(a), 401(k) or 403(a);
 - c) an annuity contract described in Code Section 403(b);
 - d) an individual retirement account or annuity described in Code Section 408(a) or 408(b);
 - e) a Roth individual retirement account described under Code Section 408A.

Effective for Plan Years beginning on or after January 1, 2010, a non-spouse Beneficiary may elect to make a direct rollover to an inherited individual retirement account or annuity described in Code Section 408(a) or Section 408(b), or a Roth individual retirement account described in Code Section 408A(a), that is established on behalf of the Beneficiary. Such rollover shall be made in a manner consistent with Code Section 402(c)(11) and any other applicable guidance.

- 14.3 Plan to Plan Transfers. If a Participant incurs a Severance from Service and subsequently performs services for another employer described in Code Section 457(e)(1)(A) which maintains an Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan, the amounts deferred under the Plan shall, at the Participant's election, be transferred to such other Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan, provided:
 - a) The Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan to which the Participant's benefit is being transferred provides for the acceptance of such amounts; and
 - b) The Participant has a benefit amount immediately after the transfer which at least equals the benefit amount under this Plan immediately before the transfer.

Upon the transfer of amounts under this Section 14.3, the Plan's liability to pay benefits to the Participant or Beneficiary will be discharged to the extent of the amount so transferred on behalf of the Participant or Beneficiary. The Employer may require such documentation from the receiving plan as it deems appropriate or necessary to comply with this Section 14.3 or effectuate the transfer pursuant to Treasury Regulations Section 1.457-10(b). If Roth 457(b) contributions are transferred, the receiving plan must permit designated Roth contributions as defined in Code Section 402A.

14.4 Transfer of Entire Plan. Subject to this Section 14.4, the Employer may direct the transfer of all assets of the Plan to another Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan that is located in the State of Oregon, provided that the requirements of Code Section 457(b) and Treasury Regulations Section 1.457(b)-10(b)(3) are satisfied. If Roth 457(b) Contributions are transferred, the receiving plan must permit designated Roth contributions as defined in Code Section 402A.

ARTICLE 15 PLAN ASSETS

- 15.1 Funding Medium for Plan Assets. All assets of the Plan, including all amounts deferred pursuant to Sections 3.2 and 3.3 (except those that have been transferred out pursuant to Section 14.2, 14.3 or 14.4), all amounts transferred to the Plan pursuant to Section 14.1, all property and rights purchased with Deferrals, Employer contributions and transferred amounts, and all income attributable to such amounts, property, or rights shall (until made available to a Participant, Alternate Payee, or Beneficiary pursuant to the distribution provisions of Article 6) be held in a trust, custodial account, or annuity contract described in Code Section 457(g) for the exclusive benefit of Participants and their Beneficiaries.
- **15.2 No Reversion.** Except as otherwise provided in the Plan or permitted by the Code, no part of the Plan assets shall be paid over or revert to the Employer or be used for any purpose other than for the exclusive benefit of Participants, Alternate Payee's and their Beneficiaries.

ARTICLE 16 APPLICABLE LAW

16.1 Governing Law. The Plan shall be construed under the laws of the state of O except to the extent superseded by federal law, including the Code.		
1	IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Employer has caused this Plan to be signed and attested	
by its	duly authorized officers on the day of, 2014.	
	Board of County Commissioners:	
	Chair	
	Recording Secretary	

ATTACHMENT A

The Employer shall make contributions to the Plan in the amounts set forth below, expressed as a percentage of the Eligible Employee's base compensation:

Classification of Employees	Contribution Amount
Peace Officers Association	Four percent (4%)
Federation of Parole and Probation Officers	One percent (1%)
Nonrepresented Group 1	Six and twenty-seven one hundredths percent (6.27%)

Housing Authority of Clackamas County

Deferred Compensation Plan

Amended and Restated Effective January 1, 2014

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 1 INTRODUCTION	
ARTICLE 2 DEFINITIONS	
2.1 Account	
2.2 Alternate Payee	
2.3 Approved Institution	
2.4 Beneficiary	
2.5 Code	
2.6 Committee	
2.7 Compensation	2
2.8 Deferrals	2
2.9 Designated Institution	2
2.10 Elective Deferral	2
2.11 Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan	2
2.12 Eligible Employee	2
2.13 Eligible Individual	3
2.14 Employee	3
2.15 Employer	
2.16 Employment Agreement	
2.17 Includible Compensation	
2.18 In-Plan Roth Rollover	
2.19 Investment Product	4
2.20 Normal Retirement Age	
2.21 Participant	
2.22 Participation Agreement	
2.23 Payout Request	
2.24 Plan	
2.25 Plan Year	
2.26 Roth 457(b) Contributions	
2.27 Severance from Employment	5
ARTICLE 3 PARTICIPATION IN THE PLAN	5
3.1 Eligibility	5
3.2 Enrollment/Deferrals	
3.3 Employer Contributions	<i>.,</i> 6
3.4 Transfers from Eligible Deferred Compensation Plans	
ARTICLE 4 LIMITATIONS ON AMOUNT DEFERRED	
4.1 Annual Maximum	
4.2 Catch-Up Limit	
4.3 Age 50 Catch-Up Limit	
4.4 Another Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan	
4.5 Cash Method of Accounting	

ARTICLE 5 ACCOUNTS	9
5.1 Participants' Accounts	9
5.2 Investments	10
5.3 Expenses and Charges	11
ARTICLE 6 BENEFITS	11
6.1 General Benefit Terms	
6.2 Benefits upon Retirement	12
6.3 Benefits upon Severance from Employment	
6.4 Elective Distributions	
6.5 Payment of Benefits upon Participant's Death	
6.6 In-Service Distributions	
ARTICLE 7 HARDSHIP WITHDRAWALS	
7.1 Application for Withdrawal	
7.2 Unforeseeable Emergency	
7.3 Limits on Withdrawals and Future Contributions	
ARTICLE 8 BENEFICIARIES	
8.1 Designation	
9.1 Failure to Designate a Beneficiary	
ARTICLE 9 LEAVE OF ABSENCE	17
9.1 Approved Leave of Absence	17
9.2 Uniformed Services Leaves	17
ARTICLE 10 ASSIGNMENT AND ALIENATION	17
10.1 Participant's Rights Not Assignable	17
10.2 No Loans Permitted	17
ARTICLE 11 ADMINISTRATION	17
11.1 Plan Administrator	17
11.2 Powers of the Committee	18
11.3 Disqualification of Committee Members	18
11.4 Selection of Approved Institutions	18
11.5 Claims Procedure	
ARTICLE 12 QUALIFIED DOMESTIC RELATIONS ORDERS	19
12.1 Payment to Alternate Payee	
12.2 Required Information and Documentation	
12.3 Coordination with Other Provisions of This Plan	
ARTICLE 13 AMENDMENT OR TERMINATION OF PLAN	
13.1 Employer's Authority	
13.2 Procedure upon Termination of Plan	
ARTICLE 14 ROLLOVERS	21
14.1 Rollover Contributions	21
14.2 Direct Rollovers of Plan Distributions	22

14.3 Plan to Plan Transfers	22
14.4 Transfer of Entire Plan	23
ARTICLE 15 PLAN ASSETS	23
15.1 Funding Medium for Plan Assets	23
15.2 No Reversion	
ARTICLE 16 APPLICABLE LAW	24
16.1 Governing Law	24
ATTACHMENT A	25

ARTICLE 1 INTRODUCTION

The Housing Authority of the County of Clackamas, Oregon ("Employer") hereby amends and restates this Deferred Compensation Plan ("Plan"), effective January 1, 2014, pursuant to Section 457 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended ("Code"). The primary purpose of the Plan is to enable the Employer's employees to enhance their retirement security by permitting them to enter into agreements with the Employer to defer compensation (both on a pre-tax and after-tax basis), receive Employer contributions (if any) and receive benefits at retirement, death, termination of employment, and for financial hardships due to unforeseeable emergencies.

Nothing contained in this Plan shall be deemed to constitute an employment contract or agreement for services between the Participant and the Employer, nor shall it be deemed to give a Participant any right to be retained in the employ of, or under contract to, the Employer. Nothing herein shall be construed to modify the terms of any employment contract or agreement for services between a Participant and the Employer.

ARTICLE 2 DEFINITIONS

- **2.1 Account.** The Account (and subaccounts) established for each Participant pursuant to Section 5.1.
- 2.2 Alternate Payee. A Participant's spouse, former spouse, child, or other dependent who acquires an interest in the Participant's Account pursuant to a court decree of annulment or dissolution of marriage or of separation, or a court-approved settlement agreement incident to annulment or dissolution of marriage or of separation. Where the context so requires, reference to the "Participant" in this Plan shall be deemed to include an Alternate Payee.
- **2.3 Approved Institution.** Any organization that has been recommended by the Committee and approved by the Employer to provide services or Investment Product(s) to the Employer under the Plan.

- **2.4 Beneficiary.** The person(s), trust(s) or estate(s) entitled to receive benefits under the Plan upon death of a Participant in accordance with a suitable designation of Beneficiary filed with the Employer (or its delegate) and subject to applicable law.
- **2.5** Code. The Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time, and including all valid regulations adopted pursuant to the Code.
- 2.6 Committee. The committee appointed by the Employer as provided in Article 11 below to administer the Plan and perform administrative functions for the Plan as specified by the Employer.
- 2.7 Compensation. All cash compensation paid to an Employee for employment services rendered to the Employer including salary, wages, fees, commissions, bonuses and overtime pay that is includible in the Employee's gross income for the calendar year, plus amounts that would be cash compensation for services to the Employer includible in the Employee's gross income for the calendar year but for a compensation reduction election under Code Sections 125, 132(f), 401(k), 403(b) or 457(b) (including an election under Article 3 to defer Compensation under this Plan).
- **2.8 Deferrals.** The amount of Compensation deferred by a Participant to the Plan, consisting of Elective Deferrals and effective January 1, 2014, Roth 457(b) Contributions.
- **2.9 Designated Institution.** As designated by the Employer, any Approved Institution whose Investment Product is used for purposes of measuring the benefits due that Participant pursuant to the Plan.
- 2.10 Elective Deferral. Deferrals of Compensation made by the Employer to the Plan on a voluntary pre-tax basis pursuant to a Participation Agreement entered into by a Participant.
- **2.11 Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan.** An Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan within the meaning of Code Section 457(b).
- **2.12 Eligible Employee.** An Employee who has been appointed to a budgeted, allocated position and who is regularly scheduled to work at least twenty (20) hours per week, or for at least eighteen and three-quarters (18.75) hours in a Job Share status, and is scheduled to be in a paid status for twelve (12) months per year.

- **2.13 Eligible Individual.** Any Eligible Employee, any elected official, and any individual performing services for the Employer pursuant to an Employment Agreement, who performs services for the Employer for which Compensation is paid and who meets the criteria set forth in Section 3.1.
- **2.14 Employee.** An individual who performs services for the Employer as a common-law employee.
- **2.15 Employer.** The Housing Authority of Clackamas County, a political subdivision of the state of Oregon.
- **2.16 Employment Agreement.** A written agreement between the Employer and an Employee pertaining to the Employee's performance of services for the Employer in exchange for remuneration.
- 2.17 Includible Compensation. An Employee's actual wages as reported in box 1 of Form W-2 for the Employer, but increased (up to the dollar maximum) by any Compensation reduction election under Code section 125, 132(f), 402(g)(3) or 457(b). The amount of Includible Compensation is determined without regard to any community property laws.

Pursuant to Section 1.457-4(d)(1) of the Income Tax Regulations, Includible Compensation will include any payments made to a Participants who has had a Severance from Employment, provided that the Includible Compensation is paid by the later of 2½ months after the Participant's Severance from Employment or the end of the calendar year that contains the date of such Participant's Severance from Employment.

In addition, pursuant to Section 1.457-4(d)(1) of the Income Tax Regulations, Includible Compensation will include payments made to an individual who does not currently perform services for the Employer by reason of qualified military service (as defined in Code Section 414(u)(5)) to the extent those payments do not exceed the amount the individual would have received if the individual had continued to perform services for the Employer rather than enter qualified military service.

Includible Compensation will not include any Employee pick-up contributions described in Code Section 414(h)(2).

2.18 In-Plan Roth Rollover. A rollover contribution to the Plan that consists of a distribution from an Elective Deferral Account, a 457(b) Rollover Account or a non-457(b) Rollover

- Account under the Plan that the Participant rolls over to the Participant's In-Plan Roth 457(b) Rollover Account in the Plan, in accordance with Code Section 402A(c)(4).
- **2.19 Investment Product.** Any product issued by or obtained from an Approved Institution for the purpose of investing amounts deferred or contributed under the Plan.

2.20 Normal Retirement Age.

- (a) The Normal Retirement Age shall be 70½, unless the Participant makes an election under Section 2.20(b) below.
- (b) The Participant may, at any time prior to Severance from Employment or prior to the use of the Catch-up Limitation provision described in Section 4.2, elect in writing in the form established or approved by the Employer a Normal Retirement Age that is not earlier than the earlier of age 65 or the earliest age at which the Participant has the right to retire and receive unreduced retirement benefits from the Employer's basic pension plan and not later than the date the Participant attains age 70½.
- **2.21 Participant.** Any Eligible Individual who fulfills the eligibility and enrollment requirements of Article 3.
- 2.22 Participation Agreement. A written agreement between the Employer and a Participant in a form satisfactory to the Employer setting forth certain provisions and elections relating to the Plan, establishing the amount of Compensation to be deferred, specifying whether the elected Deferral is an Elective Deferral or, effective January 1, 2014, a Roth 457(b) Contribution, incorporating the terms and conditions of the Plan, and establishing the Participant's participation in the Plan.
- 2.23 Payout Request. A written agreement between the Employer and a Participant in a form satisfactory to the Employer setting forth the manner and method of paying benefits under the Plan.
- **2.24 Plan.** The Clackamas County Deferred Compensation Plan effective December 15, 1977, as amended. The effective date of this amended and restated Plan is January 1, 2014.
- 2.25 Plan Year. The twelve (12) month period beginning January 1 and ending December 31.
- 2.26 Roth 457(b) Contributions. Deferrals that are: (1) made by the Employer to the Plan pursuant to a Participation Agreement entered into by a Participant, which qualifies as a "designated Roth Contribution" within the meaning of code section 402A; (2) irrevocably

designated by the Participant at the time of the cash or deferred election as a Roth 457(b) Contribution that is being made in lieu of all or a portion of the Elective Deferrals the Participant is otherwise eligible to make under the Plan; and (3) treated by the Employer as includible in the Participant's income at the time the Participant would have received that amount in cash if the Participant had not made a "cash or deferred" election.

2.27 Severance from Employment. The Participant ceases to be employed by the Employer that maintains the Plan.

ARTICLE 3 PARTICIPATION IN THE PLAN

3.1 Eligibility. Any Eligible Individual to whom Compensation is paid and who executes a Participation Agreement with the Employer is eligible to participate in the Plan.

3.2 Enrollment/Deferrals.

- (a) An Eligible Individual may become a Participant and agree to make Deferrals by entering into a Participation Agreement. Effective January 1, 2014, any such election to defer Compensation shall specify whether such Deferrals are to be Elective Deferrals or Roth 457(b) Contributions or a combination thereof; in the absence of any such specification, the Participant's Deferrals shall be deemed to be Elective Deferrals. The effective date of participation in the Plan shall be no sooner than the first day of the calendar month immediately following the latest of the date (i) an individual becomes an Eligible Individual; (ii) the execution and processing of a Participation Agreement with respect to that individual; or (iii) the execution and processing of any required agreements with the Designated Institution(s) selected by the Participant for investment of the Participant's Account.
- (b) At the time of entering into or modifying the Participation Agreement hereunder to make Deferrals or at the time of reentry following a withdrawal under Article 7, a Participant must agree to defer a minimum amount of \$338 annually.
- (c) All Deferrals made under the Plan are fully vested and nonforfeitable at all times.
- (d) A Participant who elects to make Deferrals may modify the Participation Agreement to change the amount deferred only for a subsequent calendar month and only if the

new Participation Agreement has been executed and processed prior to the first day of the month during which it is to be effective. The effective date of the modified Participation Agreement shall be the later of: (i) the first day of the calendar month immediately following the execution and processing of the modified Participation Agreement; (ii) the date specified in the Participation Agreement; or (iii) the last day of the waiting period described in Section 7.3, if applicable.

- (e) A Participant may suspend further Deferrals with respect to Compensation not yet earned by submitting a revised Participation Agreement. The revocation of a Deferral election will be effective on the first day of the calendar month immediately following the execution and processing of the written revocation of participation. Amounts previously deferred shall be paid only as provided in this Plan. Any Employerprovided contributions made under the Plan may not be revoked by the Participant.
- (f) A Participant who is subject to the limitation on Deferrals under Section 7.3, has revoked his or her Participation Agreement as set forth in Section 3.2(d), or who returns to perform services for the Employer after a Severance from Employment, may again become a Participant in the Plan and agree to make Deferrals of Compensation not yet earned by submitting a new Participation Agreement as provided in Section 3.2(a).

3.3 Employer Contributions.

- (a) Subject to the limitations set forth in Article 4, the Employer may contribute to the Plan on behalf of Participants the amounts set forth in Attachment A.
- (b) Employer contributions shall be made to the Plan each payday for the pay period in which the services to which the contribution relates were performed. Participants on whose behalf an Employer contribution is made to the Plan are not permitted to receive the Employer contribution as current Compensation.
- (c) Employer contributions are fully vested and nonforfeitable immediately upon payment to the Plan.
- (d) In the event that a Participant who is both making Deferrals under Section 3.2 and receiving an Employer contribution under Section 3.3 exceeds the limits set forth in Article 4, the amount in excess of the limit will be refunded to the Participant as soon as administratively practicable. The refund shall be made first from amounts

contributed by the Participant as Deferrals under Section 3.2 in the amount necessary to comply with the limits set forth in Article 4. If the contributions made on behalf of the Participant still exceed the limits set forth in Article 4, then the Employer contribution will be reduced until the contributions to the Plan on behalf of the Participant comply with the limits set forth in Article 4.

3.4 Transfers from Eligible Deferred Compensation Plans. The Plan will accept incoming transfer of amounts previously deferred under another Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan if (1) the transferor plan provides for the transfer of such amounts, and (2) the Participant has a benefit equal to the amount immediately after the transfer at least equal to the amount under the Plan immediately before the transfer. The Employer may require such documentation from the transferor plan as it deems necessary to effectuate the transfer in accordance with Treasury Regulations Section 1.457-10(b) and to confirm that the transferor plan is an Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan within the meaning of Treasury Regulations Section 1.457-2(f). The amount so transferred will be credited to the appropriate sub-account under the Participant's Account and will be held, accounted for, administered and otherwise treated in the same manner as amounts as held in the transferor plan, except that the transferred amounts will not be taken into consideration for purposes of Code Section 457 (b)(2) for the year of transfer.

ARTICLE 4 LIMITATIONS ON AMOUNT DEFERRED

- 4.1 Annual Maximum. The maximum amount of Compensation that may be deferred under this Plan (the "Normal Limit") for a Participant's taxable year (except as provided in Sections 4.2 and 4.3) is the lesser of the applicable dollar amount within the meaning of Code Sections 457(b)(2)(A) and 457(e)(15)(A), as adjusted for the cost-of-living in accordance with Code Section 457(e)(15)(B) or 100% of the Participant's Includible Compensation.
- **4.2 Catch-Up Limit.** For each one or more of the Participant's last three (3) taxable years ending prior to but not including the year of such Participant's Normal Retirement Age, as elected by the Participant pursuant to or otherwise defined in Section 2.20, the limitation set forth in Section 4.1 shall be increased to the lesser of:
 - (a) two (2) times the amount described in Section 4.1; or

- (b) The sum of:
 - (1) The Normal Limit set forth in Section 4.1 for the taxable year, plus
 - (2) The amount of the Normal Limit for any prior taxable year or years since January 1, 1979, less the amount of Compensation actually deferred under the Plan for such prior taxable year or years.

For purposes of this Section 4.2, a prior taxable year can be taken into account only if:

- (1) The Participant was eligible to participate in the Plan or any similar prior plan of the same Employer during any portion of any prior taxable year since January 1, 1979; and
- (2) The Compensation deferred, if any, under such plan or the Plan during such prior taxable years was subject to a maximum deferral limitation as required by Code Section 457.

A Participant may elect to utilize the Catch-Up Limitation with respect to only one (1) Normal Retirement Age (as defined in Section 2.20) in this Plan or any other Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan notwithstanding the fact that the Participant utilizes the Catch-Up Limitation in less than all of the three (3) eligible years. This Section 4.2 shall not apply in any Plan Year in which Section 4.3 applies because the maximum deferral limit under Section 4.1, when combined with the limit under Section 4.3, is higher than the limit under this Section 4.2.

4.3 Age 50 Catch-Up Limit. A Participant who will have attained the age of 50 before the close of the Plan Year, and with respect to whom no other Deferrals may be made to the Plan for the Plan Year by reason of the limitation of Section 4.1, may enter into a Participation Agreement to make Deferrals in addition to those permitted by Section 4.1 in an amount not to exceed the lesser of (1) the applicable dollar amount as defined in Code Section 414(v)(2)(B), as adjusted for the cost-of-living in accordance with Code Section 414(v)(2)(C), or (2) the excess (if any) of (i) the Participant's Includible Compensation for the year, over (ii) any other elective deferrals of the Participant for such year which are made without regard to this Section 4.3. The age 50 catch-up contribution is subject to adjustment for cost of living increases under Code Section 414(v)(2)(C).

An additional contribution made pursuant to this Section 4.3 shall not, with respect to the year in which the contribution is made, be subject to any otherwise applicable limitation contained in Code Section 402(g), or be taken into account in applying such limitation to other contributions or benefits under the Plan or any other plan. This Section 4.3 shall not apply in any Plan Year in which Section 4.2 applies because the maximum deferral limit under Section 4.2 is higher than the maximum deferral limit under Section 4.1, when combined with the limit under this Section 4.3.

- 4.4 Another Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan. If the Participant is or has been a participant in one or more other Eligible Deferred Compensation Plans, then this Plan and all such other plans shall be considered one plan for purposes of applying the foregoing limitations of this Article 4. For this purpose, the Employer shall take into account any other such Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan maintained by the Employer and shall also take into account any other such Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan for which the Employer receives from the Participant sufficient information concerning his or her participation in such other plan.
- 4.5 Cash Method of Accounting. For purposes of applying the limitations in Sections 4.1,4.2 and 4.3, Compensation deferred under the Plan for a pay period shall be treated as deferred as of the pay day for that pay period.

ARTICLE 5 ACCOUNTS

- 5.1 Participants' Accounts. A separate bookkeeping Account shall be maintained for each Participant. Within each Account, one or more sub-accounts may be established including (1) an Elective Deferral Account, (2) a Roth 457(b) Contributions Account, (3) a 457(b) Rollover Account, (4) a non-457(b) Rollover Account, (5) a Roth 457(b) Rollover Account, (6) a Roth non-457(b) Rollover Account, (7) a Rollover of In-Plan Roth non-457(b) Rollover Account, and/or (8) In-Plan Roth 457(b) Rollover Account.
 - (a) Each Account shall be credited with the amount of the Participant's Compensation deferred under Section 3.2 and with any amount transferred to this Plan with respect to the Participant as provided in Sections 14.1 or 14.3.
 - (b) Each Participant's Account shall be debited with the amount of any payment to the Participant under this Plan, with any amount transferred to a separate account for

- an Alternate Payee with respect to the Participant as needed, and with any amount of the Participant's Account transferred to another plan as provided in Section 14.2.
- (c) At such dates and frequency as are reasonably determined by the Employer, a Participant's Account also shall be credited with the amount of income and gain allocable to the Account and also shall be debited with the amount of loss, expenses, and charges allocable to the Account.
- (d) A written report of the status of each Participant's Account shall be furnished to the Participant at least annually.
- 5.2 Investments. Each Account shall be invested as directed by the Participant or Alternate Payee in such one or more Investment Products as are determined and approved by the Committee and allowed by Oregon law.
 - (a) The amount of each Account shall be invested in such one or more of those approved Investment Products as are designated by the Participant or Alternate Payee in a manner approved by the Employer.
 - (1) A Participant's or Alternate Payee's investment designation shall apply to the amount of the Participant's or Alternate Payee's Account after the Participant's or Alternate Payee's death until the Beneficiary makes an investment designation in a manner approved by the Employer.
 - (2) A Participant's investment designation with respect to any portion of the amount of the Participant's Account transferred to an Alternate Payee's Account shall apply to the amount of the Alternate Payee's Account until the Alternate Payee makes an investment designation in a manner approved by the Employer.
 - (b) Investment designations shall be implemented as soon as administratively feasible, subject to any restrictions imposed by the Designated Institution.
 - (c) Neither the Employer nor the Committee shall be liable to any Participant, Beneficiary, Alternate Payee, or other person for any loss due to the Employer's determination and approval of Investment Products, due to the Employer's failure to monitor the performance of those approved Investment Products, or due to the investment performance of amounts invested in those approved Investment

Products, unless committed in bad faith, intentionally, or with reckless indifference to the interest of the Participant, Beneficiary, Alternate Payee, or other person.

5.3 Expenses and Charges. The Committee shall determine the reasonable expenses of the Employer and the Committee that are associated with the deferral of Compensation under this Plan, investing the amount of Accounts, or administering this Plan, and also shall determine the expenses and charges associated with the Investment Products designated by the Participant, Beneficiary, or Alternate Payee. The Employer may charge such expenses and charges to and among Participants', Beneficiaries', and Alternate Payees' Accounts in such manner as the Employer determines equitable. However, general expenses of the Employer may not be charged to this Plan or to Accounts.

ARTICLE 6 BENEFITS

6.1 General Benefit Terms.

- (a) Benefits payments to a Participant or Beneficiary shall be made according to the manner and method of payment as elected in the Payout Request, which election may be changed by a Participant or a Beneficiary as appropriate and as allowed by the Plan at any time.
- (b) Subject to the restrictions on choice of benefit contained in paragraphs 6.1(c) and(d), 6.4 and 6.5, the options available for selection by the Participant or Beneficiary as the manner and method of payment are:
 - (1) Lump sum(s);
 - Periodic payments for a designated period;
 - (3) Periodic payments for life;
 - (4) Periodic payments for life with a guaranteed minimum number of payments;
 - (5) Periodic payments for the life of the Participant with continuation of the payments or a percentage of the payments for the lifetime of the Participant's spouse;
 - (6) Such other options as a Designated Institution may, in its sole discretion, offer to the Participant prior to the commencement of benefits.

Periodic payments may be monthly, quarterly, semiannually, or annually. For life annuity contracts, the amount of each payment may be fixed or may fluctuate with the performance of the Investment Products.

- (c) If participant's account balance is less than \$5,000, a distribution may be made in a lump sum to the participant within sixty-one (61) days after the close of the year in which the participant has separated from service.
- (d) In determining the amount of benefit payments, the minimum incidental death benefit rule of Code Section 401(a)(9)(G) must be satisfied. To the extent that the payment required under this rule is greater than the amount determined under 6.1(c), the greater amount must be paid.
- (e) All distributions under the Plan must comply with Code Section 401(a)(9). Benefits under the Plan must be distributed by April 1 of the calendar year following the later of (1) the calendar year in which the Participant attains age 70½, or (2) the calendar year in which the Participant incurs a Severance from Employment.
 - Notwithstanding the foregoing, a Participant or Beneficiary who would have been required to receive required minimum distributions for 2009 but for the enactment of Code Section 401(a)(9)(H) ("2009 RMDs"), and who would have satisfied that requirement by receiving distributions that are (1) equal to the 2009 RMDs or (2) one or more payments in a series of substantially equal distributions (that include the 2009 RMDs) made at least annually and expected to last for the life (or life expectancy) of the Participant, the joint lives (or joint life expectancy) of the Participant and the Participant's designated Beneficiary, or for a period of at least 10 years ("Extended 2009 RMDs"), will receive those distributions for 2009 unless the Participant or Beneficiary chooses not to receive such distributions. Participants and Beneficiaries described in the preceding sentence will be given the opportunity to elect to stop receiving the distributions described in the preceding sentence. In addition, notwithstanding Article 14 of the Plan, and solely for purposes of applying the direct rollover provisions of the Plan, certain additional distributions in 2009 will be treated as eligible rollover distributions.
- 6.2 Benefits upon Retirement. Following the Participant's Severance from Employment on or after attainment of Normal Retirement Age, the custodian shall begin payments to the Participant in accordance with the Participant's elections made in the Payout Request;

- provided, however, that payments shall begin no later than April 1 of the calendar year following the later of (1) the calendar year in which the Participant attains age 70½, or (2) the calendar year in which the Participant incurs a Severance from Employment.
- 6.3 Benefits upon Severance from Employment. If Severance from Employment occurs prior to attainment of the Normal Retirement Age determined under Section 2.20, the custodian shall begin benefit payments as soon as administratively practicable following the Participant's Severance from Employment and his or her subsequent submission of a Payout Request; provided, however, that in lieu of requesting a distribution under this Section 6.3, a Participant instead may request a plan-to-plan transfer under Section 14.3 below. The custodian shall begin payments to the Participant in accordance with the Participant's elections made in the Payout Request; provided, however, that payments shall begin no later than April 1 of the calendar year following the later of (1) the calendar year in which the Participant incurs a Severance from Employment.
- 6.4 Elective Distributions. Regardless of whether he or she has experienced a Severance from Employment, a Participant may choose to receive a distribution from his or her 457(b) Rollover Account, Non-457(b) Rollover Account, Roth 457(b) Rollover Account, Roth von-457(b) Rollover Account and Roth non-457(b) Rollover Account at any time by submitting a Payout Request.

6.5 Payment of Benefits upon Participant's Death.

- (a) Upon the death of a Participant, the deceased Participant's Account will be distributed to the Beneficiary in accordance with the provisions of this section.
- (b) The designation of a Beneficiary will be made in a form satisfactory to the Employer. A Participant or Beneficiary may at any time revoke his or her designation of a Beneficiary or change his or her Beneficiary by filing written notice of such revocation or change. In the event no valid designation of Beneficiary exists at the time of the Participant's death, the death benefit will be payable to the Participant's estate.
- (c) The Employer may require such proper proof of death and such evidence of the right of any person to receive payment of the value of an Account of a deceased Participant as it deems appropriate. The Employer's determination of death and of

- the right of any person to receive payment will be conclusive and binding on all interested parties.
- (d) If minimum payments under Code Section 401(a)(9) have not begun upon the death of a Participant and if the Beneficiary is not the Participant's surviving spouse, death benefits payments under the Plan must, in accordance with the Beneficiary's election or, if an election is not made, in accordance with the relevant provisions in the Plan:
 - (1) Begin to be distributed to the Beneficiary no later than December 31 of the calendar year immediately following the calendar year of the Participant's death, payable over a period not to exceed the life expectancy of the Beneficiary; or
 - (2) Be distributed no later than December 31 of the calendar year containing the fifth anniversary of the Participant's death.
- (e) If the Beneficiary is the Participant's surviving spouse and minimum payments under Code Section 401(a)(9) have not begun upon the death of the Participant, minimum payments to the surviving spouse must begin by the later of:
 - (1) December 31 of the calendar year immediately following the calendar year in which the Participant dies; or
 - (2) December 31 of the year in which the Participant would have attained age 70½.
- (f) Payments to the surviving spouse under Section 6.5(e) above must be made over a period not to exceed the surviving spouse's life expectancy. However, a surviving spouse may elect to receive the death benefit payments no later than December 31 of the calendar year containing the fifth anniversary of the Participant's death.
- (g) If minimum payments under Code Section 401(a)(9) have begun prior to the Participant's death, the remaining portion of the Account shall be distributed to the Beneficiary at least as rapidly as under the method of distribution in effect prior to the death of the Participant.
- **6.6 In-Service Distributions.** While still employed by the Employer, a Participant may request, and upon approval of the Employer, receive an in-service distribution from the Participant's Account, provided that:

- (a) The Participant's Account balance is \$5,000 or less (or such amount as may be designated in Code Section 457(e)(9)); and
 - (1) The Participant has made no deferrals during the two-year period ending on the date of the distribution; and
 - (2) The Participant has not received any prior in-service distribution as described in this Section 6.6 (a); or
- (b) The Participant has been approved by a tax qualified governmental defined benefit plan (as defined in Code Section 414(d)) to purchase service credits with a direct transfer from this Plan, and such in service distribution does not exceed the total amount required to purchase such service credits.

ARTICLE 7 HARDSHIP WITHDRAWALS

- 7.1 Application for Withdrawal. In the case of an Unforeseeable Emergency prior or subsequent to the commencement of benefit payments, a Participant may apply for a withdrawal of an amount reasonably necessary to satisfy the emergency need. If such application for withdrawal is approved by the Committee (or its delegate), the withdrawal will be effective at the later of the date specified in the Participant's application or the date of approval by the Committee (or its delegate). The approved amount shall be payable in a lump sum within thirty (30) days of such effective date or in some other manner consistent with the emergency need as determined by the Committee (or its delegate). If the Participant's request is denied, a request for review of the determination may be made in writing to the Committee (or its delegate). If the review of the determination fails to confirm a claim of Unforeseeable Emergency, a written appeal may be made to the Committee (or its delegate). Unforeseeable Emergency withdrawals will be made in accordance with procedures established by the Designated Institution and/or Investment Product.
- 7.2 Unforeseeable Emergency. For the purposes of this Plan, the term "Unforeseeable Emergency" means a severe financial hardship to the Participant resulting from a sudden and unexpected illness or accident of the Participant or his or her spouse, or of a dependent (as defined in Code Section 152(a)) of the Participant, loss of the Participant's property due to casualty, or other similar, extraordinary, and unforeseeable circumstances

arising as a result of events beyond the control of the Participant. Withdrawals for foreseeable expenditures normally budgetable, such as a down payment on or purchase of a home, purchase of an automobile, or college expenses, will not be permitted. The Committee (or its delegate) shall not permit withdrawal for an Unforeseeable Emergency to the extent that such hardship is or may be relieved:

- (a) Through reimbursement or compensation by insurance or otherwise;
- (b) By liquidation of the Participant's assets, to the extent the liquidation of such assets would not itself cause severe financial hardship; or
- (c) By cessation of deferrals under the Plan.
- 7.3 Limits on Withdrawals and Future Contributions. In no event shall the amount of a withdrawal for an Unforeseeable Emergency exceed the balance in the Participant's Account at the time of withdrawal. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Plan, if a Participant makes a withdrawal hereunder, the Participant's Account shall be appropriately reduced to reflect such withdrawal, and the remainder of any benefits shall be payable in accordance with otherwise applicable provisions of the Plan. In the event a Participant's application for a distribution under Article 7 is approved by the Committee (or its delegate), the Participant will be barred from making further Deferrals under the Plan for a period of six (6) months following the date on which such distribution is made.

ARTICLE 8 BENEFICIARIES

- 8.1 Designation. A Participant shall have the right to designate a Beneficiary, and to amend or revoke such designation at any time by designating one or more Beneficiaries in a manner approved by the Employer. Such designation, amendment or revocation shall be effective upon receipt by the Employer. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a Participant who elects a joint and survivor annuity form of payment may not elect a non-spouse joint annuitant, and may not change his or her joint annuitant after payments commence.
- **8.2** Failure to Designate a Beneficiary. If a Participant fails to elect a Beneficiary or no designated Beneficiary survives the Participant, and benefits are payable following death, such benefits will be payable to the Participant's estate.

ARTICLE 9 LEAVE OF ABSENCE

- 9.1 Approved Leave of Absence. A Participant on an approved leave of absence (whether paid or unpaid) may continue to participate in the Plan subject to all the terms and conditions of the Plan; provided further, Compensation may be deferred for such Participant if such Compensation (or a portion thereof) continues while the Participant is on an approved leave of absence.
- **9.2 Uniformed Services Leaves.** Notwithstanding any provision of this Plan to the contrary, contributions, benefits, and service credit with respect to qualified military service will be provided in accordance with Code Section 414(u).

ARTICLE 10 ASSIGNMENT AND ALIENATION

- 10.1 Participant's Rights Not Assignable. Neither the Participant nor any other person shall have any right to commute, sell, assign, pledge, transfer, or otherwise convey or encumber the right to receive any payments hereunder, which payments and rights thereto are expressly declared to be unassignable and nontransferable. Nor shall any unpaid benefits be subject to attachment, garnishment, or execution for the payment of any debts, judgments, alimony, or separate maintenance owed by the Participant or any other person or be transferable by operation of law in the event of bankruptcy or insolvency of the Participant or any other person.
- 10.2 No Loans Permitted. Participant loans are not permitted under the Plan.

ARTICLE 11 ADMINISTRATION

11.1 Plan Administrator. This Plan shall be administered by the Employer. The Employer may appoint a Committee of one or more individuals in the employment of the Employer for the purpose of discharging the administrative responsibilities of the Employer under the Plan. The Committee will represent the Employer in matters concerning the administration of this Plan; provided, however, that the final authority for all administrative and operational decisions relating to the Plan remains with the Employer.

11.2 Powers of the Committee. The Committee shall have full power and authority to:

- (a) Present recommendations to the Employer for consideration in order to adopt rules and regulations for the administration of the Plan, provided they are not inconsistent with the provisions of this Plan or Code Section 457 and any Treasury regulations promulgated thereunder, and to interpret, alter, amend, or revoke any rules and regulations so adopted;
- (b) To recommend to the Employer to enter into contracts with respect to this Plan and in accordance with the Employer's purchasing policy;
- (c) To make discretionary decisions under this Plan, including decisions under Article 7 (Hardship Withdrawals) and under Section 11.5 (Claims Procedure); and
- (d) To demand satisfactory proof of the occurrence of any event that is a condition precedent to the commencement of any payment or discharge of any obligation under the Plan.
- 11.3 Disqualification of Committee Members. If otherwise eligible, a Committee member shall be eligible to participate in the Plan, but such person shall not be entitled to participate in discretionary decisions relating to such person's own participation in or benefits under the Plan.
- 11.4 Selection of Approved Institutions. The Committee shall screen and recommend to the Employer for approval any insurance company or other entity seeking to sell an Investment Product or otherwise operate as an Approved Institution under this Plan. The Employer may contract with an Approved Institution (a) to issue to the Employer an Investment Product as described in Article 5 of the Plan, or (b) to provide services under the Plan for the convenience of the Employer including, but not limited to, the enrollment of Eligible Individuals as Participants on behalf of the Employer; the maintenance of individual or other accounts and other records; the making of periodic reports; and the disbursement of benefits to Participants, Alternate Payees, and Beneficiaries.

11.5 Claims Procedure.

(a) Claims

Upon the request of a Participant, Beneficiary, or Alternate Payee, the Employer shall provide claim forms to any Participant, Beneficiary, or Alternate Payee who is or may be

entitled to benefits hereunder. Such claim form shall be completed and submitted to the Employer no later than thirty (30) days after it is received by said claimant. Upon receipt of the claim form, the Employer shall review the claim and, if the Employer determines that the claim should not be allowed, shall respond within thirty (30) days of receipt of the claim. Such response shall be in writing and shall include the specific reason or reasons for the denial, specific references to pertinent Plan provisions on which the denial is based, a description of whatever additional material or information, if any, must be supplied by the claimant to perfect the claim, and an explanation of the Plan's review procedure. If notice of the denial of a claim is not furnished within thirty (30) days of receipt by the Committee, the claim shall be deemed denied.

(b) Review

Within sixty (60) days after receipt of notice of denial of the claim or when the claim is deemed to have been denied, the claimant (or his or her representative) may respond to the denial by requesting, in writing, a review of the decision and a review of pertinent documents. If the claimant responds and seeks a review of the decision to deny benefits, issues and comments must be submitted in writing to the Employer. Such issues and comments shall specify the reasons that the decision of the Employer is claimed to be erroneous. The Employer shall review the contentions regarding the denial of the claim and shall, within sixty (60) days from the Employer's receipt of the request for review, respond to said request. If the Employer, in its sole discretion, determines that special circumstances warrant the holding of a hearing, it shall promptly be held and a decision shall be rendered within one hundred twenty (120) days from the date the Plan received the request for review. Any decision on review shall be in writing and shall state the specific reasons for the decision, and shall make specific references to the Plan provisions on which the decision is based.

ARTICLE 12 QUALIFIED DOMESTIC RELATIONS ORDERS

12.1 Payment to Alternate Payee. To the extent required by and subject to the restrictions of ORS 243.507, the amount of a Participant's Account shall be paid, in whole or in part, to an Alternate Payee if and to the extent expressly provided for in the terms of any court decree of annulment or dissolution of marriage or of separation, or the terms of any court

- order or court-approved property settlement agreement incident to any court decree of annulment or dissolution of marriage or of separation.
- **12.2 Required Information and Documentation.** No benefit under this Plan may be paid to an Alternate Payee under the terms of a court decree or order or court-approved property settlement agreement ("Order") until after the date the Employer receives a copy of the Order and such additional information and documentation as satisfies the Employer:
 - a) That the copy is a true copy of the Order.
 - b) That the Order is, within the meaning of ORS 243.507, a court decree of annulment or dissolution of marriage or of separation, or a court order or court-approved property settlement agreement incident to such a decree.
 - c) Of the extent to which the terms of the Order expressly provide for payment of a benefit under this Plan to an Alternate Payee.
 - d) Of any other fact or matter required for the Employer to:
 - 1) Determine the application of ORS 243.507 to the Order or the extent to which the Order applies to this Plan.
 - 2) Comply with the Order or with ORS 243.507.
 - 3) Administer this Plan under the terms of the Order.
- 12.3 Coordination with Other Provisions of This Plan. With respect to amounts payable to an Alternate Payee, the custodian shall begin benefit payments to the Alternate Payee as soon as administratively practicable after the requirements of Section 12.2 have been satisfied, in accordance with the Alternate Payee's elections made in a Payout Request made in accordance with the distribution requirements provided in Article 6.

ARTICLE 13 AMENDMENT OR TERMINATION OF PLAN

13.1 Employer's Authority. The Employer may terminate or amend the provisions of this Plan at any time; provided, however, that no termination or amendment shall affect the rights of a Participant, Alternate Payee, or a Beneficiary to the receipt of payment of benefits with respect to any Compensation deferred before the time of the termination or amendment,

- as adjusted for investment experience of the Investment Product of the Designated Institution prior to or subsequent to the termination or amendment.
- 13.2 Procedure upon Termination of Plan. Upon termination of the Plan, the Participants in the Plan will be deemed to have withdrawn from the Plan as of the date of such termination. Participants will resume receipt of their full Compensation without any further deferrals pursuant to Section 3.2 of the Plan. The Employer shall not distribute Plan benefits at the time of such termination; rather, the custodian shall retain all Participant Accounts and shall pay or dispose of Participant Accounts only as otherwise provided in the Plan and according to the terms and conditions of the Plan.

ARTICLE 14 ROLLOVERS

- 14.1 Rollover Contributions. An Eligible Individual (whether or not he or she is a current Participant) may rollover amounts that are considered "eligible rollover distributions" within the meaning of Code Section 402(c)(4) from an "eligible retirement plan" within the meaning of Code Section 402 (c)(8)(B).
 - a) Amounts (other than designated Roth contributions as defined in Code Section 402A) rolled over from another Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan will be allocated to the Participant's 457(b) Rollover Account. Amounts (other than designated Roth contributions as defined in Code Section 402A) rolled over from an eligible retirement plan that is not a Code Section 457(b) plan will be allocated to the Participant's non-457(b) Rollover Account.
 - b) Designated Roth contributions as defined in Code Section 402A rolled over from another eligible Deferred Compensation Plan will be allocated to the Participant's Roth 457(b) Rollover Account. Designated Roth contributions as defined in Code Section 402A rolled over from an eligible retirement plan that is not a Code Section 457(b) plan will be allocated to the Participant's Roth non-457(b) Rollover Account.
 - c) Designated Roth contributions relating to in-plan rollovers under Code Section 402A(c)(4) rolled over from an eligible retirement plan that is not a Code Section 457(b) plan will be allocated to the Participant's Rollover of In-Plan Roth non-457(b) Rollover Account.

d) Amounts attributable to In-Plan Rollovers will be allocated to an In-Plan Roth 457(b) Rollover Account. In-Plan Roth Rollover Contributions will be subject to the Plan rules related to Roth 457(b) Contributions.

All rollovers into this Plan are subject to the approval of the Employer and the applicable Designated Institution(s).

- **14.2 Direct Rollovers of Plan Distributions.** The Plan will make direct rollovers of Plan distributions at the request of the Participant, subject to the provisions of Article 6 and Article 12, to:
 - a) an Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan;
 - b) a qualified plan described in Code Section 401(a), 401(k) or 403(a);
 - c) an annuity contract described in Code Section 403(b);
 - d) an individual retirement account or annuity described in Code Section 408(a) or 408(b);
 - e) a Roth individual retirement account described under Code Section 408A.

Effective for Plan Years beginning on or after January 1, 2010, a non-spouse Beneficiary may elect to make a direct rollover to an inherited individual retirement account or annuity described in Code Section 408(a) or Section 408(b), or a Roth individual retirement account described in Code Section 408A(a), that is established on behalf of the Beneficiary. Such rollover shall be made in a manner consistent with Code Section 402(c)(11) and any other applicable guidance.

- 14.3 Plan to Plan Transfers. If a Participant incurs a Severance from Service and subsequently performs services for another employer described in Code Section 457(e)(1)(A) which maintains an Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan, the amounts deferred under the Plan shall, at the Participant's election, be transferred to such other Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan, provided:
 - a) The Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan to which the Participant's benefit is being transferred provides for the acceptance of such amounts; and
 - b) The Participant has a benefit amount immediately after the transfer which at least equals the benefit amount under this Plan immediately before the transfer.

Upon the transfer of amounts under this Section 14.3, the Plan's liability to pay benefits to the Participant or Beneficiary will be discharged to the extent of the amount so transferred on behalf of the Participant or Beneficiary. The Employer may require such documentation from the receiving plan as it deems appropriate or necessary to comply with this Section 14.3 or effectuate the transfer pursuant to Treasury Regulations Section 1.457-10(b). If Roth 457(b) contributions are transferred, the receiving plan must permit designated Roth contributions as defined in Code Section 402A.

14.4 Transfer of Entire Plan. Subject to this Section 14.4, the Employer may direct the transfer of all assets of the Plan to another Eligible Deferred Compensation Plan that is located in the State of Oregon, provided that the requirements of Code Section 457(b) and Treasury Regulations Section 1.457(b)-10(b)(3) are satisfied. If Roth 457(b) Contributions are transferred, the receiving plan must permit designated Roth contributions as defined in Code Section 402A.

ARTICLE 15 PLAN ASSETS

- 15.1 Funding Medium for Plan Assets. All assets of the Plan, including all amounts deferred pursuant to Sections 3.2 and 3.3 (except those that have been transferred out pursuant to Section 14.2, 14.3 or 14.4), all amounts transferred to the Plan pursuant to Section 14.1, all property and rights purchased with Deferrals, Employer contributions and transferred amounts, and all income attributable to such amounts, property, or rights shall (until made available to a Participant, Alternate Payee, or Beneficiary pursuant to the distribution provisions of Article 6) be held in a trust, custodial account, or annuity contract described in Code Section 457(g) for the exclusive benefit of Participants and their Beneficiaries.
- **15.2 No Reversion.** Except as otherwise provided in the Plan or permitted by the Code, no part of the Plan assets shall be paid over or revert to the Employer or be used for any purpose other than for the exclusive benefit of Participants, Alternate Payee's and their Beneficiaries.

ARTICLE 16 APPLICABLE LAW

16.1	Governing Law. The Plan shall be construed under the laws of the state of Oregon,
	except to the extent superseded by federal law, including the Code.
	IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Employer has caused this Plan to be signed and attested
by its	duly authorized officers on the day of, 2014.
	Board of County Commissioners:
	Chair
	Recording Secretary

ATTACHMENT A

The Employer shall make contributions to the Plan in the amounts set forth below, expressed as a percentage of the Eligible Employee's base compensation:

Classification of Employees	Contribution Amount		
Peace Officers Association	Four percent (4%)		
Federation of Parole and Probation Officers	One percent (1%)		
Nonrepresented Group 1	Six and twenty-seven one hundredths percent (6.27%)		

County of Clackamas, Oregon

Charter of the Deferred Compensation Committee for the Clackamas County Deferred Compensation Plan

The County of Clackamas, Oregon (the "County"), serving as both the "Plan Sponsor" and the Trustee of the Clackamas County Deferred Compensation Plan (the "Plan"), has established the Deferred Compensation Committee for the Plan (the "Committee") for the purpose of acting on behalf of the County in connection with the investments made available from time to time under the Plan. In this regard, the Committee shall serve as the designated "Administrator" with respect to the investment powers described in Section 5.2 of the Plan. The Committee's primary responsibility is to exercise oversight as to investment alternatives (the "Investment Options") made available to participants under the Plan. The County has authorized this Charter of the Committee (the "Charter") setting forth the responsibilities and functions of the Committee.

Membership

- 1. The Committee shall be comprised of at least five (5) voting members, including at a minimum: (1) the Director of Employee Services as Chairperson; (2) the Benefits Manager; (3) the County Treasurer. In addition, Committee voting membership will also include appointees selected by the presidents of the unions representing employees of the County and may include such other persons as may be designated by the Board of Commissioners or the Director of Employee Services.
- 2. The voting members of the Committee shall be appointed by, and serve at the pleasure and discretion of, the County or its duly-appointed delegate.
- 3. A Committee voting member may resign by giving prior written or electronic notice to the Director of Employee Services.
- 4. A Committee voting member may be removed at any time, with or without cause, by the Committee Chairperson.

Committee Responsibilities

- 1. The Committee shall be responsible for the selection, oversight, and evaluation of the Investment Options made available under the Plan.
- 2. The responsibilities of the Committee shall expressly include the following:
 - a. To approve and monitor the Investment Policy Statement (the "Policy") for the Plan;
 - b. To receive and review periodic reports about the status of the Investment Options;

- c. To act on behalf of the County with respect to the appointment and termination of trustees, investment advisors and consultants, named fiduciaries or other positions relating to the investments held under the Plan;
- d. To review periodically the performance of any third parties engaged in the administration, management or investment of funds of the Plan; and
- e. To review periodically and assess the adequacy of this Charter.
- 3. In fulfilling its responsibilities, the Committee may obtain the advice and assistance of County management, and may select, retain and replace consultants, investment advisors, legal advisors, or other professionals, as it deems appropriate under County policy.
- 4. The Committee shall serve as a designated fiduciary with respect to the investments of Plan assets and for managing and administering the Plan more generally. Nothing contained in this Charter is intended to create, or should be construed as creating, any responsibility or liability of the members of the Committee, except to the extent otherwise provided in this Charter or under applicable federal or state law.
- 5. The Committee shall have the authority, to the extent it deems necessary or appropriate, to retain independent counsel or other independent advisors to provide advice to the Committee or to conduct investigations at the direction of the Committee.
- 6. The Committee shall have the authority to delegate certain investment responsibilities to subcommittees, if the Committee determines that such delegation is advisable and is otherwise allowable by law or regulation and is not inconsistent with the terms of the Plan.
- 7. Members of the Committee shall not be compensated for their services as such, since the performance of such services are deemed to be in partial fulfillment of their responsibilities as employees of the County. However, expenses reasonably incurred by the Committee shall be the responsibility of the County to the extent such expenses are not paid by the Plan.

Meetings

1. The Committee shall meet on an annual (or more frequent) schedule to provide for the orderly and timely administration of the business with a goal of meeting at least quarterly. The Chairperson, or any two Committee voting members, may call meetings of the Committee. Any meeting shall be called upon at least three (3) days' electronic or at least seven (7) days written notice to all Committee voting members, which notice shall specify the date, time and place of such meeting and may specify the purpose thereof and any action proposed to be taken.

- 2. Such County officers and other employees of the County, and outside consultants or counsel, as the Committee may designate may attend the meetings. At its discretion, the Committee may meet in executive session, subject to the requirements of applicable law.
- 3. Prior to each meeting, the Benefits Manager shall send Committee members an agenda of topics for the meeting and, if completed, the minutes for the prior meeting. Written reports may accompany the agenda or be sent separately for review by the Committee voting members prior to the meeting. Any topic not on the agenda may be introduced at any meeting at the request of a Committee voting member.
- 4. No less than four voting members shall be necessary to constitute a quorum for the transaction of Committee business. Any voting Member present in person or by telephonic or similar communication arrangement for any part of any meeting shall be deemed to be present for the entirety of such meeting for the purpose of determining the presence of a quorum. Members voting on matters at a meeting by written proxy, but not otherwise in attendance for any part of such meeting, shall not be considered present for the purposes of determining whether a quorum has been achieved.
- 5. Any and all actions taken by the Committee at any meeting shall be by a majority vote of all voting members in attendance at such meeting, including any voting member present but not voting on a particular matter. A voting member not in attendance at a meeting may vote on any matter by written proxy. A member voting by written proxy as to any matter shall be considered present at the meeting at which such vote is taken solely for the purpose of determining whether or not the matter on which such voting occurs has been carried by a majority, and for no other purpose. The Committee may act by unanimous consent in writing (including by electronic mail) without the formality of convening a meeting. A voting member shall not vote or act upon any matter that relates solely to him or herself as a Plan participant, and in the event such matter is approved in writing, such writing will be a valid approval if signed by all voting members except the interested voting member.
- 6. Voting members may designate a nonvoting representative to attend and participate in Committee meetings. The nonvoting representative may carry the voting member's written proxy, but may not vote on new issues that arise during the meeting.
- 7. The Committee voting member may participate in any meeting through the use of a conference telephone or similar communications equipment by means of which all persons participating in the meeting can hear each other. A Committee voting member's participation in a meeting by such means shall constitute that member's presence in person at the meeting.

- 8. The Chairperson shall have signing authority to execute any notice, certificate or other written instrument relating to the investments of the Plan in accordance with the direction of the Committee.
- 9. The Committee shall maintain written minutes of its meetings. The Committee may designate an individual to take the minutes, and the individual need not be a voting member of the Committee.

Governing Law

This Charter shall be construed and applied under the laws of the State of Oregon. Should any provision hereof be deemed by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid or unenforceable, such provision shall be deem null and void as of the effective date hereof as though such provision never existed, and this Charter shall be construed, interpreted and applied without reference to such provision.

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	nty of Clackamas, Oregon, as Plan Sponsor,
	thorized officer, and the Committee members
	of, 2014; the County of
Clackamas, Oregon hereby evidencing its a	cceptance of the Charter, and the Committee
members evidencing their agreement to perfe	orm the duties given to or required of them by
the Charter.	
	By:
	Its: Chair of the Board of County
	Commissioners
	Recording Secretary
	,
	Dated:
	2014

Appendix

By signing below voting members agree to adhere to the responsibilities and duties outlined in the Charter of the Deferred Compensation Committee for the Clackamas County Deferred Compensation Plan and the Investment Policy Statement.

Committee Member	Date	
Committee Member	Date	

INVESTMENT POLICY STATEMENT

for

THE CLACKAMAS COUNTY DEFERRED COMPENSATION PLAN

Approved on February 5, 2014

BACKGROUND/PURPOSE

The County of Clackamas, Oregon (the "Employer") sponsors the Clackamas County Deferred Compensation Plan (the "Plan") for the benefit of its eligible employees. The Plan is intended to provide eligible employees with an opportunity to accumulate long-term retirement savings funded through a combination of contributions by such eligible employees, periodic contributions made by the Employer, and investment earnings on these contributions over time.

Plan participants are able to direct their account balances among a range of investment options and to construct diversified portfolios that reasonably span the risk/return spectrum. Participants alone bear the risk of investment results from the options and assets mixes they select. The investment options made available under the Plan (the "Investment Options") will be determined by the Deferred Compensation Committee for the Clackamas County Deferred Compensation Plan (the "Committee") and may be changed from time to time as the Committee deems appropriate.

The purpose of this Investment Policy Statement ("Policy") is to assist the Committee in effectively supervising, monitoring and evaluating the Investment Options made available under the Plan. The Policy is intended to be dynamic and to incorporate sufficient flexibility so as to accommodate current and future economic and market conditions, as well as changes in applicable accounting, regulatory and statutory requirements. Although the Policy is designed to provide meaningful guidance to the Committee regarding the selection, monitoring and removal of Investment Options, it imposes no obligation on the Committee to take any particular action. However, the Committee will discharge its responsibilities under the Plan solely in the interests of the Plan's participants and their beneficiaries and in accordance with prevailing standards of fiduciary conduct and applicable legal requirements.

Neither the Committee nor the Employer underwrites, warrants, guarantees or in any way insures the performance of any Investment Option available through the Plan or any participants or beneficiaries against their individual or collective investment losses that may arise from their own decisions to invest in any or all of the Plan's Investment Options. The Committee shall be free to deviate from the Policy as it deems appropriate on a case-by-case basis and may consider subjective criteria not set forth herein.

Notwithstanding any provision of this Policy, if any term or condition herein conflicts with any provision of applicable law or any term or condition in the Plan, applicable law and/or the terms and conditions of the Plan shall control.

STATEMENT OF OBJECTIVES

This Policy has been developed after due consideration by the Committee, and describes the prudent investment process that the Committee deems appropriate. This process includes offering various asset classes and investment management styles that, in total, are expected to offer participants a sufficient level of overall diversification and total investment return over the long-term. The general objectives are:

- Outline the responsibilities of the Committee and its Investment Consultant;
- Outline the general types of Investment Options that will be made available for investment in the Plan; and
- Establish criteria for evaluating and monitoring Investment Options made available for participant investment.
- To comply with the relevant industry best-practices relating to fiduciary conduct, prudence and due diligence that experienced investment professionals would utilize, and with all applicable laws, rules and regulations from various local, state, and federal political entities that may impact Plan assets.
- To control and account for all costs of administering the plan and managing the investments.

The Plan's investment program is defined in the various sections of this Policy by:

- 1. Stating in a written document the Committee's, expectations, objectives and guidelines in the investment of all Plan assets;
- 2. Encouraging effective communications between the Committee, and any service vendors by stating the responsibilities of the Committee, the investment managers, the Investment Consultant (as defined below), and the record-keepers and administrators:
- 3. Establishing the number and characteristics of the Investment Options made available to Plan participants from time to time; and
- 4. Establishing procedures for selecting, monitoring, and, if appropriate, replacing Investment Options.

As fiduciaries to the Plan, the Committee and the Investment Consultant will discharge their respective duties to the Plan solely in the interests of the Participants, for the exclusive purpose of providing benefits to Participants and of defraying reasonable expenses, and with the care, skill, prudence and diligence under the circumstances then prevailing that a prudent person acting in a like capacity and familiar with such matters would use in the conduct of an enterprise of a like character and with like aims.

ROLES AND RESPONSIBILITIES

Deferred Compensation Committee

The specific responsibilities of the Committee relating to the investment management of the Plan assets include:

Preparing and maintaining this Policy.

- Establishing, and reviewing from time to time as necessary, reasonable and consistent investment objectives, policies and procedures which will govern the direction of investments by participants in the Plan.
- Selecting qualified investment professionals to advise and assist in determining and monitoring Investment Options, including, as applicable, investment managers, investment advisors or consultants, as determined necessary or advisable from time to time.
- Prudently selecting the Plan's Investment Options.
- Regularly evaluating the performance of any Investment Option selected for offering to participants.
- Evaluating and monitoring all Plan service providers.
- Evaluating and monitoring all investment, record keeping, and administrative expenses associated with the Plan.
- Avoiding prohibited transactions and conflicts of interest.

The Committee shall consist of voting members (as defined in the Plan's Committee Charter). Votes of the Committee shall be by a majority of the voting members.

The Committee shall consist of a minimum of five (5) members and shall include the following persons:

- Director of Employee Services as Chairperson;
- Benefits Manager;
- County Treasurer;
- Appointees selected by the presidents of the employee unions that have entered into collective bargaining agreements with the Employer;
- Other designated persons appointed from time to time by the Employer's Board of Commissioners or its delegate, the Director of Employee Services.

Committee members shall serve at the pleasure of the Board of Commissioners (or, if applicable, its delegate), as provided by the terms of the Plan. Any and all actions taken by the Committee at any meeting shall be by a majority vote of all voting members in attendance at such meeting, including any voting member present but not voting on a particular matter. No less than four (4) voting members shall be necessary to constitute a quorum for the transaction of Committee business.

The Committee shall meet on an annual (or more frequent) schedule to provide for the orderly and timely administration of the business with a goal of meeting at least quarterly. Meetings or communications may occur more frequently if significant concerns arise about investment strategy or performance, if key changes occur in investment advisory personnel or organizational structure, or in other appropriate circumstances determined by the Committee. The Committee shall have complete discretion to interpret and apply this Investment Policy Statement. Should the Committee believe at any time that changes, additions, or deletions to this Investment Policy Statement are advisable, it retains sole discretion to adopt any such amendments. All modifications of policy guidelines shall be in writing and signed by the Committee chairperson appointed by the Board.

Investment Consultant

The Committee may elect to retain a third-party consultant (the "Investment Consultant") to assist in the managing of the overall investment process. The Consultant will be responsible for guiding the Committee through a disciplined and rigorous investment process to assist the Committee with meeting its fiduciary responsibilities as outlined above. The duties and responsibilities of the Investment Consultant will include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Assist in the selection of asset classes to include in the Plan which possess varying risk/return profiles;
- Support the Committee in the identification of Investment Options for the Plan and subsequently assist in the monitoring and evaluation of those Investment Options both from a quantitative and qualitative standpoint;
- Submitting, at least quarterly, reports outlining the performance results of the Investment Options, and the current condition of the capital market environment;
- Assisting the Committee, as needed, in the selection of new Investment Options;
- Attending the regular meetings of the Committee or its representatives, and at other times as reasonably requested.; and
- Commenting and making recommendations based on the investment funds' performance, management and fees.

The Investment Consultant shall contractually acknowledge and define its fiduciary status relative to the Plan.

INVESTMENT PROGRAM

Asset Class Guidelines

The Committee believes that long-term investment performance, in large part, is primarily a function of asset class mix. The Committee has reviewed the long-term performance characteristics of various asset classes, focusing on balancing the risks and rewards of market behavior.

At minimum, the Plan will provide one or more diversified Investment Options (index funds where practical) that are representative of each of the following asset classes:

- U.S. Large Cap Stocks
- U.S. Mid Cap Stocks
- U.S. Small Cap Stocks
- International Stocks
- Intermediate-Term Bonds

Additionally, the Plan will provide diversified Investment Options that are representative of, at minimum, one of the following two asset classes:

- Cash equivalents
- Stable value

Within each of the aforementioned asset classes, the Committee may select, as it deems appropriate, additional Investment Options to provide diversity of management style within each asset class, such as "value" and "growth". The Plan may make available, if deemed appropriate by the Committee, additional Investment Options that permit exposure to asset classes such as high yield bonds, diversified global bonds, all-cap domestic equity, emerging market stock, real estate, etc.

The Plan may also offer target retirement date portfolios as Investment Options for participants who prefer maximum assistance in developing, implementing and ongoing management of their investments. Target retirement date portfolios may be managed by one of the Plan's investment providers or by the Investment Consultant.

Selection of Investment Options

In selecting the Investment Options, the Committee may take into account some or all of the following criteria, as the Committee deems appropriate:

Investment objective;

- Performance as compared to a stated benchmark and/or an appropriate peer group(s);
- Risk measures versus that of the benchmark and/or peer group;
- Risk-adjusted performance versus that of the benchmark and/or peer group;
- Performance consistency with that of the benchmark and/or peer group;
- Organizational structure and stability of personnel;
- Operational efficiencies within the Plan, including additional transaction or other costs to participants; and/or
- The fees and expenses assessed by the prospective Investment Option and the clarity and transparency of the fund provider's explanations and summaries of such fees and costs, as well as the impact of offering the prospective Investment Option on the overall fees and expenses charged to participants under the Plan.

Additional criteria for the initial selection of Investment Options may include the following:

- In general, an Investment Option should have at least a three-year track record.
 In making this and similar performance-based determinations, the Committee
 may include the performance of a fund manager whose investment performance
 at another fund is "portable" as defined by the SEC in its No-Action Letter of
 9/13/96, or of a different share class of the same Investment Option, or the fund
 manager's relevant strategy performance composite.
- The Investment Option's performance should be in the upper 25% of funds with similar management styles over either the most recent month-ending, 3-year or 5-year trailing period.
- No Investment Option's performance over a 3-year or 5-year trailing period should rank in the bottom 25% of funds with similar investment objectives.
- The Investment Option over various trailing time periods should show a
 consistency of equaling or bettering the relevant performance benchmarks, as
 specified by the Committee with the assistance of the Investment Consultant.
 The Investment Option should have demonstrated a consistency of management
 style based on a returns-based style analysis.

The Committee shall monitor the performance of the Investment Options at least quarterly or as circumstances warrant. As part of its monitoring process, the Committee shall consider the following metrics:

- Fund performance over a relevant period (e.g., 3 and 5 years) relative to peer funds and benchmarks:
- Fund expenses relative to peer funds with similar characteristics and objectives;
 and
- Investment style consistency.

The Committee may, from time to time as warranted, modify these objectives and criteria, or may consider other objectives and criteria, all according to the Committee's discretion after consultation with such financial advisors as it deems appropriate. In addition, the Committee will consider any changes or developments at the Employer and/or the Investment Option at issue.

Investment Options that consistently fail to meet the Committee's expectations may become candidates for replacement. Prior to making any decisions to remove or substitute an Investment Option, and in light of the Committee's fiduciary responsibilities, the Committee will emphasize the following considerations in their complete evaluation of the investment alternative:

- The Investment Option's longer-term investment performance on a rolling basis (including performance over periods of more than five years, if available) rather than discreet shorter-term periods;
- Recent manager, sub-advisory or fund restructuring changes designed to correct deficiencies:
- The appropriateness or relevance of a fund's stated Universe, since funds may be misclassified or poorly classified;
- The investment option's adherence to stated investment style, whether or not that investment style has been in or out of favor;
- Unusual market circumstances of volatility; and
- Degree to which the investment option has reduced or controlled risk, which constrains the Investment Option's ability to outperform by significant amounts.

Evaluation and Replacement of Investment Options

The Committee has the authority to approve the removal or replacement of an Investment Option if, in the opinion of the Committee, the Investment Option does not, or is not expected to, meet the specified criteria or is no longer a prudent option for the Plan and its participants.

An Investment Option may continue to serve as an Investment Option even if it fails to meet all of the criteria identified herein if the Committee believes there are compelling reasons for the Plan to hold the Investment Option. In such an event, the Committee shall document such reasons within its committee meeting minutes.

From time to time, the Committee may determine that an Investment Option should be placed on "watch" status. Among the criteria the Committee may use for determining whether to place an Investment Option "watch" status are the following:

- Management performance below a specified threshold (e.g., 75th percentile) over a specified trailing period (e.g., one, three, or five years);
- Consistent underperformance relative to the Investment Option's style specific benchmark;
- Material changes in the management of the Investment Option's portfolio;
- Material deviation by the manager from its stated style and/or strategy; and
- The occurrence of an extraordinary event that may interfere with the manager's ability to fulfill its role in the future.

Once an Investment Option is placed on "watch", the Committee may take any one or more of the following actions or such other actions as in its sole discretion it deems in the best interest of Plan participants:

- The Committee, with the advice and guidance of appropriate experts, will monitor the performance of the Investment Option on a quarterly basis.
- The Investment Consultant will provide quarterly commentary and documentation that the investment option remains a prudent option for Plan participants until the Investment Option is replaced or removed off of "watch" status.
- In order for an Investment Option that was placed on watch for performance reasons to be removed from "watch" status, its returns must exceed the comparison index and be above a specified threshold (e.g., the 50th percentile of its peer group) for no less than two consecutive evaluation periods.

INTERNAL CONTROL PROCEDURES

Performance Objectives

The Committee will review this Policy at least annually to determine the continued feasibility of achieving the Plan's stated investment objectives. It is not expected that the Policy will change frequently. In particular, short-term changes in the financial markets should not require adjustments to the Policy.

The Committee acknowledges that fluctuating rates of return characterize the securities markets, particularly during short-term time periods. Recognizing that short-term fluctuations may cause variations in performance, the Committee intends to evaluate the performance of Investment Options from a long-term perspective.

Measuring Costs

The Committee will review at least annually all costs associated with the management of the Plan's investment program, including:

- Expense ratios of each Investment Option against the appropriate peer group; and
- Administrative fees (costs to administer the Plan, including recordkeeping) fees, investment fees, and account-based fees for participants) against relevant benchmarks.

ADOPTION AND EFFECTIVENESS OF POLICY

This Policy shall guide the Committee and shall remain in effect until amended by the Committee in accordance with the terms set forth herein. This Policy is only a guideline and nothing contained in this Policy shall give any right to any participant or beneficiary to enforce the terms of this Policy, and the Committee shall have full and complete discretion regarding the Investment Options offered within the Plan and the application of this Policy to any specific situation.

Adopted by the Committee this by the signature of the chairperson be			_, 2014 as evidenced
Chairperson	Date	Committee Member	Date
Committee Member	Date	Committee Member	Date
Committee Member	Date	Committee Member	Date
Committee Member	Date	Committee Member	Date
Committee Member	Date	Committee Member	Date
Committee Member	Date	Committee Member	<u>Date</u>
Committee Member	Date	Committee Member	Date